

Center for Organic Farming (309)

1st Supervisor: Dr. Sabine Zikeli

2nd Supervisor: Dr. Kurt Möller

Master Thesis:

Nutrient and soil organic matter budgets of the stockless organic research farm Kleinhohenheim

Submitted by: **Simon Luca Mathes** Master's program: Agricultural Sciences Matriculation number: 935977 Email: simon.mathes@uni-hohenheim.de Stuttgart, December 23, 2023

Summary

Organic agriculture relies on a steady nutrient and organic matter supply to its fields to ensure soil fertility. Nutrients should be supplied in a sustainable manner which entails the provision of nutrients through nutrient recycling within the farm or importing nutrients from natural sources. Stockless organic farms (OFs) cannot recycle nutrients within the farm because they do not possess livestock and for nutrient recycling manure of livestock is essential. Therefore, stockless OFs often have P and K deficits. These nutrient deficits could be alleviated by importing organic fertilizers. Nutrient farm-gate and field budgets of the research farm Kleinhohenheim were calculated to see if the current stockless management with no fertilizer inputs results in nutrient deficiencies. The average nutrient farm-gate budget was positive for N (+ 10 kg ha⁻¹ year⁻¹) and negative for P (- 9 kg ha⁻¹ year⁻¹) and K (- 28 kg ha⁻¹ year⁻¹). The P and K nutrient deficit was greater when the share of N coming from biological N fixation was higher. The average nutrient field budget was positive for N and negative for P. When fields were fertilized with clover grass silage some fields had positive P and K field budgets. Surprisingly, the average nutrient field budget for K was positive (+ 27 kg ha^{-1} year⁻¹) which indicated an unintended K input included in field budget calculations. When nutrient farmgate budgets were calculated with three fertilizer inputs (compost, biogas digestate and struvite) all results showed positive farm-gate P and K nutrient budgets, making them a suitable future strategy to alleviate nutrient deficits and maintain soil fertility. More research about their suitability (nutrient availability, accessibility, economic viability) for Kleinhohenheim is needed. Soil organic matter (SOM) also plays a crucial role in maintaining the soil fertility by providing nutrients to the crops and improving soil structure. Stockless OFs supply mainly straw as organic matter (OM) to the fields which has a lower SOM reproduction capacity than farmyard manure which is why they might struggle to achieve positive SOM budgets. Furthermore, other studies found that SOM budgets were higher on farms with livestock because manure was applied. But SOM farm-gate and field budgets of Kleinhohenheim were positive (+ 141 and + 204 kg C $ha^{-1}year^{-1}$) indicating a sufficient supply of OM to the farm and its fields. Depending on the evaluation system for SOM budgets they could be evaluated as optimal or high. Still, the supply of OM could be further increased to stop the trend of declining SOM content as detected from the soil analyses. SOM budgets can only evaluate the supply of OM to the farm but cannot predict SOM content changes in the soil which is why future research should monitor the changes of SOM content through long-term experiments.

Table of contents

Summary	ii
Table of contents	iii
List of abbreviations	v
List of tables	vi
List of figures	vii
1. Introduction	
1.1. Nutrient management in arable organic agriculture	
1.2. Possible fertilizers for nutrient provision	13
1.2.1. Compost	
1.2.2. Biogas digestate	
1.2.3. Struvite	
1.3. Soil organic matter in arable organic agriculture	
1.3.1. Definition of soil organic matter	
1.3.2. Reproduction of soil organic matter	
1.3.3. Soil organic matter budgets	21
1.4. Objective and hypotheses of this research	22
1.4.1. Nutrient farm-gate budgets of the current management	22
1.4.2. Nutrient field budgets of the current management	23
1.4.3. Nutrient farm-gate budgets with fertilizer input	23
1.4.4. Soil organic matter farm-gate and field budgets	23
2. Material and methods	
2.1. The organic research farm Kleinhohenheim	24
2.2. Data management	27
2.3. Budget calculations	
2.3.1. Nutrient farm-gate budget calculations	
2.3.2. Nutrient field budget calculations	

	2.3.3	Nutrient farm-gate budget calculations with fertilizer input	34				
	2.3.4	. Soil organic matter farm-gate and field budget calculations	35				
2	2.4.	Number of calculated budgets and Excel files	36				
3.	Res	ults	37				
З	3.1.	Nutrient farm-gate budgets of the current management	37				
-	3.2.	Nutrient field budgets of the current management	43				
Э	3.3.	Nutrient farm-gate budget scenarios with fertilizer inputs	48				
Э	3.4.	SOM farm-gate budgets	51				
Э	3.5.	SOM field budgets	53				
4.	Disc	ussion	55				
2	4.1.	Nutrient budget calculations	55				
Z	4.2.	Nutrient budget results	56				
Z	4.3.	Nutrient budget results compared to soil analyses	58				
Z	1.4.	Suitable fertilizers for Kleinhohenheim to improve nutrient farm-gate budgets	60				
2	4.5.	Soil organic matter budget calculations	63				
2	4.6.	Soil organic matter budget results	65				
2	4.7.	SOM budget results compared to soil analyses	68				
5.	Con	clusion	71				
Ар	pendi	x I	72				
Ар	pendi	x II	74				
Appendix III							
Appendix IV							
References							
Leo	Legal References						
De	Declaration of originality						
	ciarat		00				

List of abbreviations

Chemical elements are abbreviated by their chemical symbol.

The standard abbreviations of the International System of Units (SI) are used.

Other abbreviations:

AD	Anaerobic digestion	
BD	Biogas digestate	
BNF	Biological Nitrogen Fixation	
C _{dec}	Decomposable carbon	
CG	Clover grass	
CGS	Clover grass silage	
C _i	Inert carbon	
C _{org}	Organic carbon	
FM	Fresh matter	
FYM	Farmyard manure	
ha	Hectare	
KH1 - KH8	Labels for Kleinhohenheim fields	
OA	Organic agriculture	
OF	Organic farm	
OM	Organic matter	
SOC	Soil organic carbon	
SOM	Soil organic matter	
SOM-RC	Soil organic matter reproduction capacity	

List of tables

- Table 4: Estimated data for nutrient and SOM budget calculations based on literature sources or assumptions made from existing data. Nutrient contents (N, P, K) given in [kg / 100kg fresh matter (FM)]. *Broad bean was sometimes ploughed before grain ripeness so there was no yield. Still, when broad bean grew it fixated N. To be able to estimate the BNF of ploughed broad bean the yields of broad bean from 2022, 2021, 2018 and 2016 were averaged and half of this average yield was assumed for calculating the BNF of ploughed broad bean.
 28
 Table 5: The crop rotation of KH8 as planned and actually implemented. Source: Simon Schäfer, modified, Appendix IV
 58
 Table 6: Evaluation system for SOM budgets grouped into classes after SOM equivalent ha 1 year 1. The evaluation system is differentiated between conventional and organic

List of figures

Figure 1: The temperature and precipitation of the last 6 years at Kleinhohenheim (medium
temperature was 10.6°C and medium precipitation was 588,2mm). Source:
Agrarmeteorologie Baden-Württemberg (2023)24
Figure 2: Overview of the organic research farm Kleinhohenheim and its fields. The labelling of
KH 1 to KH 8 was enhanced because nutrient budgets were calculated for these fields.
Source: Simon Schäfer, modified, Appendix IV25
Figure 3: Schematic overview of nutrient farm-gate budget calculations. Inputs and outputs
which were not relevant for this research are crossed out. Internal farm nutrient flows
are faded out. Scheme adapted from Gourley et al. (2007) and Organic Farm
Knowledge (2023)
Figure 4: Schematic overview of nutrient field budget calculations. Animal associated inputs
and outputs were not used or produced by Kleinhohenheim and are therefore crossed
out. Scheme adapted from Gourley et al. (2007) and Organic Farm Knowledge (2023).
Figure 5: Schematic overview of SOM farm-gate and field budget calculations. "Organic matter"
inputs could theoretically come from animals but Kleinhohenheim did not use any
inputs from animals. Source: own figure
Figure 6: Overview of all budget calculations. Source: own figure
Figure 7: The N budget [kg ha – 1] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average
Figure 8: The P budget [kg ha – 1] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average
Figure 9: The K budget [kg ha $- 1$] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average calculated
with the input "Carbo Lime" which contains a high K nutrient content (18%)
Figure 10: The K budget [kg ha – 1] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average
calculated with the input "Carbonated Lime" which contains a low K nutrient content
(0.06 %)
Figure 11: The N budgets [kg ha $-$ 1] of every year (2016-2022) in relation to the BNE share of
the total N input of the farm A positive correlation can be seen. The higher the BNF
share the higher the N budgets 41
Figure 12: The P budgets [kg ha = 1] of every year (2016-2022) in relation to the RNE share of
the total N input of the farm A negative correlation can be seen. The higher the RNE
share the greater the P hudget deficits
The second

Figure 13: The K budgets [kg ha $-$ 1] of every year (2016-2022) in relation to the BNF share of
the total N input of the farm. A negative correlation can be seen. The higher the BNF
share the greater the K budget deficits42
Figure 14: The N field budgets [kg ha $-$ 1] of every year (2016-2022) is shown grouped for each
field (KH1-KH8)43
Figure 15: The P field budgets [kg ha $-$ 1] of every year (2016-2022) is shown grouped for each
field (KH1-KH8)44
Figure 16: The K field budgets [kg ha $-$ 1] of every year (2016-2022) is shown grouped for each
field (KH1-KH8)45
Figure 17: NPK field budget averages [kg ha – 1] of all fields (KH1-KH8).
Figure 18: The N budget [kg ha $-$ 1] of all years (2016-2022) pictured as a boxplot for each field
(KH1 to KH8 (f.l.t.r.))46
Figure 19: The P budget [kg ha $-$ 1] of all years (2016-2022) pictured as a boxplot for each field
(KH1 to KH8 (f.l.t.r.))47
Figure 20: The K budget [kg ha – 1] of all years (2016-2022) pictured as a boxplot for each field
(KH1-KH8 (f.l.t.r.))
(KH1-KH8 (f.l.t.r.))
(KH1-KH8 (f.l.t.r.))
 (KH1-KH8 (f.l.t.r.))
 (KH1-KH8 (f.I.t.r.))
 (KH1-KH8 (f.l.t.r.))

and the applied organic matter's (light green bars) effect on the SOM content.......52

Figure 27: The 7-year average SOM budget [kg C ${\rm ha}-1$] (yellow bar) and the 7-year average
of the factors influencing it (red and dark green bar).
Figure 28: SOM budgets [kg SOM-C $ha - 1 year - 1$] of every field (KH1 to KH8) and the
average of all fields53
Figure 29: The total field budgets (yellow bars) and three factors which were used to calculate
the total field budgets [kg SOM-C ha $- 1$ year $- 1$] listed for every field (KH1 to KH8).
The three factors include the crops (red bars), the crops' by-products (dark green bars)
and the applied organic matter's (light green bars) effect on the SOM content54

1. Introduction

Current crises such as climate change and the biodiversity crisis led to the formation of the European Green Deal which entails the Farm to Fork Strategy. This strategy aims to increase the agricultural area farmed under organic principles up to 25 % until 2030 to create a climate neutral and biodiverse food production system (EU Commission COM/2021/141 final/2). Alongside the environmental protection measures, another important part of the Farm to Fork Strategy aims to safeguard food security for everyone whereas a bigger part of the agricultural food sector produces organically. So, to be able to call an organic food system truly "sustainable" not only environmental protection measures must be implemented but also food security must be ensured.

To achieve sustainable organic agriculture (OA), current problems of OA have to be solved. One of the biggest challenges of OA are lower yields compared to conventional agriculture, which is especially the case for arable crops (Seufert et al., 2012). The main reason for lower yields is the lower N availability for plants (Berry et al., 2002). Despite the goal of realizing higher yields, there are even more fundamental problems regarding soil fertility in OA. In theory, the soil remains fertile with the right nutrient and SOM management. In reality many arable farms struggle with nutrient depletion, especially for the nutrients P and K (Reimer et al., 2020a). This nutrient depletion must be overcome for a sustainable OA. That is why chapter 1 of this thesis assesses the challenges with and solutions for a sustainable nutrient and soil organic matter (SOM) management in arable OA. These two factors are crucial for soil fertility and an overall sustainable arable OA.

1.1. Nutrient management in arable organic agriculture

The production of arable OA relies on its soil fertility which means the ability of the soil to provide nutrients for the crops (IFOAM, 2017). Soil fertility gets diminished over time by cultivating and selling crops (also called "output" of the farm). Therefore, OA needs to maintain its soil fertility by supplying nutrients (also called "input" of the farm) to its fields for long-term sustainability.

Watson et al. (2002) list numerous management practices which play a key role in soil fertility management. Firstly, a crop rotation with leguminous crops helps supply the crops with N due 10

to the biological Nitrogen fixation (BNF) and thus not only increases the N content but also the SOM content. Secondly, crop residues can be a source for reproducing SOM and for nutrients. Lastly, the management of manures and supplementary fertilizers is essential for long-term soil fertility. With livestock and their manures nutrients can be distributed between the fields more evenly and can increase the yield of profitable cash crops while also closing nutrient cycles. Specific mineral fertilizers which are permitted in OA should be used where the nutrients cannot be replenished otherwise to maintain the soil fertility (Watson et al., 2002).

Another guide for sustainably maintaining soil fertility and supplying sufficient nutrients to the fields are "The Principles of Organic Agriculture" created by the International Federation of Organic Agriculture Movements (IFOAM – Organics International). These principles imply that nutrients should come from natural sources such as BNF (via legumes), compost or animal manures. Nutrients should also be provided by recycling nutrients within the farm by using animal manures or compost as a fertilizer, so OA uses its resources as efficiently as possible and does not rely on external inputs (such as mineral or synthetic fertilizers) (IFOAM, 2017). This way, nutrient cycles would be closed but in reality the outputs of the farm (plant and animal products) mostly leave the farm towards urban environments. This creates an unidirectional flow of nutrients away from the farm which makes nutrient recycling within the farm impossible (Reimer et al., 2020a). To have a better chance of closing nutrient cycles Nesme et al. (2012) suggests to consider nutrient recycling on a bigger, regional scale which includes returning waste streams from urban environments back to the farms.

Oelofse et al. (2010) confirmed the suggestions of Watson et al. (2002) that external fertilizers can help organic farms (OFs) to achieve a positive nutrient budget. Most OFs studied by Oelofse et al. had a nutrient surplus because they just substituted the previously used mineral fertilizers with organic fertilizers. The problem with this is the dependency of OFs on an external nutrient supply (which might even come from non-organic sources in form of permitted mineral fertilizers or from conventional farms) which is not in line with the OA principles (IFOAM, 2017). The external inputs should only supplement nutrient cycling within the farm and come from organic sources (Oelofse et al., 2010).

As described by IFOAM (2017) and Watson et al. (2002) the recycling of nutrients within the farm is a core part of OA and is best done by animals and its manures. Anglade et al. (2015b) found that 36 % of N input to crop land comes from animals which graze on grasslands and

produce manure which is applied to the fields. For stockless OFs nutrient recycling and supplying enough N input to the fields poses a problem because stockless OFs do not possess any livestock due to the specialization of many farms in the last decades and therefore have very limited possibilities to recycle nutrients within the farm (Anglade et al., 2015b; Watson et al., 2002). Even though Nesme et al. (2012) claims that a balanced farm P budget is more dependent on the fertilizer import strategy of the farmer than the stocking density, Reimer et al. (2020b) and Foissy et al. (2013) found a negative relation between stocking density and nutrient (especially N) budgets.

The literature shows that arable stockless OFs have overall (whether they are positive or negative) lower nutrient budgets for N, P and K compared to dairy/beef or vegetable OFs (Reimer et al., 2020b). Vegetable OFs had the highest nutrient surplus for N and P (for K dairy/beef OFs had the highest surplus) compared to stockless arable OFs because of the high nutrient inputs through animal manures (Tittatelli et al., 2016). Stockless OFs had lower but still positive N budgets because they can meet their N demands through BNF (Reimer et al., 2020a). Nutrient budgets for P and K on the other hand were negative because of a lack of P and K inputs in stockless OFs and they are almost always negative when more than 60 % of N inputs came from BNF (Reimer et al., 2020a). This correlation can be explained by the requirement of nitrogen fixing plants (e.g. red clover) for nutrients such as P and K to be able to grow sufficiently and to fixate N (Römer and Lehne, 2004). For OFs animal feed is one of the largest N and P inputs and when it is missing in stockless OFs the only nutrient that can be substituted is N through BNF. Other nutrients such as P and K can only be supplied by importing fertilizers such as rock phosphate, compost, manure or others (Nesme et al., 2012). When no external fertilizers for P and K replenishment are used, there is a constant mining of P and K from these farms through the export of cash crops and the additional plants grown for BNF worsen this nutrient deficit (Reimer et al., 2020a).

Nesme et al. (2012) showed that nutrient budgets can be improved by importing fertilizer. Especially stockless OFs would need to compensate their nutrient demand for P and K by importing organic fertilizers such as animal manures or other fertilizers derived from animals (e.g. meat and bone meal) as well as plant-based fertilizers (Reimer et al., 2020a). Even though it is permitted in OA to import external fertilizers such as animal manures (even from conventional farms), this violates the IFOAM principles (2017) of closed nutrient cycles and

results in a dependency of OFs (especially stockless OFs) on conventional agriculture (Reimer et al., 2020a). This is why there is an ongoing discussion if manure imports and other contentious inputs should be phased out but to be able to do so there have to be sufficient fertilizer alternatives to substitute the manure.

1.2. Possible fertilizers for nutrient provision

The primary aim of OA is to supply nutrients to the fields through internal nutrient cycling. A farm which supplies most of its N needs with nutrient recycling within the farm and imports only small or no amounts of external inputs shows very low N surpluses. Regardless of the farm type (mixed or stockless OFs) this low N surplus also results in low N yields (Anglade et al., 2015b). When the nutrient demand cannot be met with nutrient recycling, sustainable external organic fertilizers which are in line with OA principles (closing nutrient cycles) should be imported to ensure high yields (IFOAM, 2017).

Zikeli et al. (2022) summarized possible alternative fertilizers and their characteristics for OA. The list includes compost, biogas digestate (with substrates from an OF or urban environments), clover grass (CG) pellets and silage, bean powder, nettle liquid, tofu whey and many more. Not all of these fertilizers are relevant for arable farming but some could be interesting alternatives, especially when it comes to closing nutrient cycles on a regional scale (and between urban environments and farms) and using fertilizers which adhere to organic principles. On this basis three fertilizers which fulfil these requirements and may be suitable for Kleinhohenheim were chosen to calculate nutrient budget scenarios: compost (from biowaste), biogas digestate (BD) and struvite. With these scenario budget calculations it was investigated if or which fertilizer could improve the nutrient budgets of the current management of Kleinhohenheim (explained in detail in chapter 2.3.3).

1.2.1. Compost

Compost is a fertilizer which can be used to close nutrient cycles and increase soil fertility. Compost application is known to improve soil properties such as SOM and nutrient content of the soil (Adugna, 2016). This research only focused on and investigated the nutrient content improving qualities of compost and not the SOM improvement through compost. There are different types of composts with different properties (e.g. household waste, green manure, cattle or poultry manure compost). They differ regarding their pH, organic carbon content, nutrient availability and texture or particle size (Duong et al., 2011; Wilson et al., 2019). For this research household biowaste compost was chosen with a nutrient content of 0,94 % N, 0,2 % P and 0,63 % K (Möller and Schultheiß, 2014) (Table 4). The effect of composts on soil properties and plant growth was dependent on the texture of the compost (fine or coarse) with fine composts having a greater effect than coarse composts because fine composts have a greater surface area which microorganisms can access and degrade much faster than coarse composts (Duong et al., 2011). Mature composts such as municipal source separated biowaste compost achieved small increases in N availability and increases in K availability but not P availability. Immature composts even immobilized N and would only be suitable for application when used together with mineral N fertilizers to compensate the less available N (Wilson et al., 2019). Another pot experiment also found most composts to increase the availability of N and P in two different soils (Duong et al., 2011). It is interesting to note, that the N and P availability in the composts did not suggest the effect of the compost on the actual N and P availability in the soil. The N and P availability in the soil is determined by mineralization and mobilization rates of the nutrients which varies between composts and soils (Duong et al., 2011).

1.2.2. Biogas digestate

BD is the "by-product" remaining after anaerobic digestion (AD). The main product of AD is biogas which consists mainly of methane which is why AD is also called "methanogenesis". From the beginning, AD was a holistic approach of using the energy and the nutrients of waste streams (Braun, 2007). Therefore, BD as a nutrient-rich product of AD is optimal for closing nutrient cycles. According to Möller and Schultheiß (2014) BD contains 0,55 % N, 0,1 % P and 0,44 % K (Table 4).

It was shown that BD from AD can be used as a fertilizer and increase plant growth and fruit production (Lee et al., 2021). The higher the BD concentrations in the fertilizer the higher was the increase in plant growth (Vanegas and Bartlett, 2015). This plant growth enhancing effect of BD can be explained by the nutrient provision through BD and a short-term increase of nitrification rate of microorganisms by BD (compared to manure) which increases N availability to the plants. The N availability (i.e. soluble inorganic forms of N) of BD is also better than the N availability of manure because during the AD the nutrients are mineralized (Gómez-Brandón et al., 2016). This makes BD a viable option for N fertilization which might help Kleinhohenheim

to increase yields because N supply to the crops at the optimal time is a great yield-limiting factor (Berry et al., 2002). It was also shown, that the AD of CG and other crop residues had an increasing effect on the DM yield and N content of wheat grains and was therefore a much more potent fertilizer than just leaving the CG and crop residues on the fields (Stinner et al., 2008). So, even though the total available N in CG (and other crop residues) and BD is the same, the N availability is higher in BD because most of the available N in BD is "mobile" and therefore better plant available. Furthermore, a more even distribution of N within the crop rotation could be achieved using BD as a fertilizer because a more targeted N supply in space and time was possible (Stinner et al., 2008).

1.2.3. Struvite

Struvite is a crystal salt which precipitates from sewage sludge as magnesium-ammoniumphosphate (Wu et al., 2022). It can then be used as a fertilizer which is optimal for closing nutrient cycles between urban environments and farms (Steinmetz et al., 2023). The use of struvite as a fertilizer is permitted in OA since February 2023 according to the European union regulation (Regulation (EU) 2023/121 Annex II OJEU L16 from 16th February 2023). Struvite has very little heavy metal contents and biological residues, so it does not pose any risks to humans or the environment when being used as a fertilizer (Ronteltap et al., 2007). Struvite contains mainly P (11,6 %), some N (5,4 %) and very little K (0,03 %) (Rittl et al., 2019) (Table 4).

That struvite as a P fertilizer has a significant effect on crop growth was demonstrated by Schmoock (2017). In another 21-day pot experiment the plant (rye) uptake of P from struvite was the same as for triple and superphosphate suggesting a similar plant availability of struvite compared to mineral P fertilizers even though struvite as a Mg-phosphate has a lower water solubility (Römer, 2006). There was a slight trend suggesting that P availability of Mg-phosphates (struvite) is even higher than of Ca-phosphates which might be due to the additional N input for plants included in struvite (Römer, 2006). Another pot experiment showed that there were no significant P offtake differences between fertilization with monocalcium phosphate and struvite recovered from sewage sludge, suggesting a similar P availability of the fertilizers to the plants (Johnston and Richards, 2003). Hertzberger et al. (2020) showed that P uptake and aboveground biomass of plants was similar for struvite fertilized plants to ammonium phosphate or superphosphate fertilized plants. Biomass was even higher with struvite fertilization compared to ammonium phosphate or superphosphate or superphosphate.

fertilization when soil pH was lower than six. The higher the pH the less crop response after struvite fertilization was measured which showed that the efficacy of struvite as a P fertilizer depends on soil pH (Hertzberger et al., 2020). But other field experiments evidenced that organic wheat and forage yields increased with increasing struvite application even in alkaline soil (Thiessen Martens et al., 2022). According to Hertzberger et al. (2020), struvite fertilization had the same effect on aboveground biomass or P uptake independent of the soil type and the particle size of the applied struvite. On the other hand, Nongqwenga et al. (2017) found the effectiveness of struvite to be dependent on the soil type.

All three fertilizers have the potential to compensate potential nutrient deficits. A critical examination of the actual suitability of the fertilizers for Kleinhohenheim is discussed in chapter 4.4.

1.3. Soil organic matter in arable organic agriculture

1.3.1. Definition of soil organic matter

SOM is defined as dead organic matter (OM) from plant, animal or even (anthropogenic) synthetic origin in the mineral soil and plays a key role for achieving sustainable soil fertility in OA (Amelung et al., 2018). SOM consists of many fractions which are often classified according to their characteristics such as degradation speed (Shepherd et al., 2002). There are many ways to classify SOM into so called "pools" but only two pools are described by the BLE (2022) and Körschens et al. (1998). According to the BLE (2022) most of the SOM consists of permanent SOM (up to 90 %) which is very hard to degrade for the microorganisms and therefore has a slow turnover rate. The other 10 % SOM are fast degrading OM components and are responsible for most of the nutrient provision (BLE, 2022). Körschens et al. (1998) groups the total organic carbon (C_{org}) into two separate pools of inert C (C_i) and decomposable C (C_{dec}) of which only C_{dec} is the determining factor for soil fertility.

When SOM (or C_{dec}) is being degraded by microorganisms it supplies nutrients to crops but SOM also has indirect effects on the soil by improving the chemical, biological and physical soil properties which amongst other things increases the nutrient availability through increasing the cation exchange capacity (Amelung et al., 2018; Körschens, 2010; Watson et al., 2002). The main factor determining the yield is the supplied N through decomposition of C_{dec} and not the improved soil characteristics (Körschens et al., 1998). The higher the clay content of the soil the higher the C_i and C_{dec} content because C_{dec} mineralization rate is slow. In sandy soils there is less C_{dec} because of the faster mineralization rate but the proportion of C_{dec} of the total C_{org} is higher because C_i is also low. While sandy soils do not even have > 0,4 % of C_{dec}, loam and loess soils (Kleinhohenheim has a clayey loam soil) can reach an optimum C_{dec} content of maximum 0,6 % (Körschens et al., 1998).

SOM is a part of the earth's carbon cycle and therefore undergoes changes for example by being used and degraded as an energy source by microorganisms. The average turnover time for SOM on arable land is estimated to be 7 years (Amelung et al., 2018). When SOM is lost over time a decline in soil fertility would be the consequence. Not only the organic farming principles demand a sustainable management of SOM to ensure soil fertility (IFOAM, 2017) but also the German "Bundes-Bodenschutzgesetz" (cf. § 17 Sec. 2 BBodSchG) states that farmers should sustain the typical SOM content of their farmland for a sustainable and high productivity of the land. In reality, it is quite difficult to determine the typical SOM content of a specific location because not only do the soil characteristics influence the typical SOM content but also the agricultural land management (BLE, 2022). Furthermore, a measurement of the SOM content is very difficult and is typically done by measuring the $C_{\rm org}$ content of the soil and then multiplying by 1,724 (Körschens, 2010). Even the measurement of Corg is subject to spatial and temporal variability and has therefore an approximate error of >0,1 %. Because the annual changes of Corg content of the soil are less than 0,01 % even under extreme land management changes it is practically impossible to use Corg as an indicator for the total SOM content of the soil. That is why SOM budgets are the only valid method at the time to reliably estimate the subsistence of the soil with OM (Körschens, 2010).

1.3.2. Reproduction of soil organic matter

Long-term experiments are essential for figuring out important parameters which influence the SOM content because only long-term experiments can exclude the natural fluctuations of the SOM content (Körschens et al., 2013). The main parameter which influences the SOM content is OM. To impede soil fertility loss, the SOM content has to be replenished by adding fresh OM to the soil.

To maintain the current SOM content and to be able to calculate SOM budgets, knowledge about the OM materials and their ability to increase the SOM content has to be acquired. The 17

SOM reproduction capacity (SOM-RC) of the different OM materials can only be determined with long-term experiments because SOM content changes only marginally and over long time periods (Joschko et al., 2010). VDLUFA (2014) defined the SOM-RC for a lot of OM materials (which is stated as the unit "Humusäquivalente" = "SOM equivalent") based on long-term experiments conducted with several mineral and organic fertilizers on different soil types and under different crop rotations. According to this classification 1 t FM of straw results in 100 kg SOM-C, compost in 40-66 kg SOM-C, liquid BD ~ 6-12 kg SOM-C and manure in 40-56 kg SOM-C reproducing the SOM content in the soil. The Excel tool used in this research (LEL Schwäbisch Gmünd, 2006) was based on the VDLUFA method.

Straw is the most important organic fertilizer for SOM reproduction on arable land in Germany (Kehres and Reinhold, 2008) and also one of the main OM inputs for Kleinhohenheim at the moment. But the SOM-RC of straw is still a subject of debate and different long-term experiments show different results. Joschko et al. (2010) argued based on their modelling that the SOM-RC of straw could be higher than the values of VDLUFA. On the other hand, lower SOM-RC for straw in long-term experiments were found in Puch, Spröda and Methau (Körschens (2005) as cited in Joschko et al. (2010)).

It is important to note, that the SOM-RC of straw seems to be site-independent (Joschko et al., 2010). Therefore, the SOM-RC of straw is always the same but there are differences of the SOM content between sites even if they receive exactly the same amount of straw. This is due to the different SOM dynamics of the sites which are in an equilibrium between SOM reproduction through OM and degradation of SOM (Joschko et al., 2010). While the SOM reproduction stays the same when the same amount of straw is applied the degradation of SOM varies due to site-specific mineralization rates. In general, loam soils have higher SOM contents because of the lower biological activity which slows down degradation while sandy soils have lower SOM contents due to higher biological activity (Joschko et al., 2010).

Regardless of the "theoretical" SOM-RC of straw or other OM materials, there are long-term experiments directly measuring actual changes in SOM content when different OM materials are applied. The SOM content varies strongly in space and time which is why only long-term experiments can reliably determine SOM content changes (Körschens et al., 2013).

When there was no fertilization over 45 years the highest C losses occurred (Zimmer et al., 2005). The fallow treatment lacking the crop and root residues resulted in a SOM content 18

decrease in only 10 years (Körschens et al., 2013). Only using green manure also led to high C losses. C losses could be reduced by fertilizing with straw but straw fertilization could only slow down the C loss but not completely prevent it. Only when straw was applied with mineral fertilizer or green manuring the C soil content stayed constant over the 45-year period (Zimmer et al., 2005). On the other hand, Herbst et al. (2016) found that only straw fertilization was enough to achieve constant C content in the soil over 46 years and straw fertilization with additional mineral fertilizer even increased the C content. Joschko et al. (2010) also found that the higher the mineral N fertilization (combined with straw) was, the better was the C accumulation in the soil. These different results might be due to the different experimental locations (and their soil types) which have different mineralization (Joschko et al., 2010).

Kleinhohenheim as an OF does not import mineral fertilizers which would mean a low C accumulation through straw can be expected because straw is applied to the fields without mineral N fertilization. According to Zimmer et al. (2005) the only possibility for Kleinhohenheim to achieve steady C soil content would be the application of straw in combination with green manure.

Furthermore, incorporation of straw has additional benefits for the soil. Ocio et al. (1991) showed that soil microbial biomass increased after straw incorporation. Even one year later microbial biomass was still 20 % higher than on the fields receiving no straw. Powlson et al. (1987) showed that there were only slight but not significant increases in C_{org} after 18 years of annual straw incorporation and it was suggested that soil microbial biomass might be an indicator for increasing SOM contents. But Ocio et al. (1991) suggests that the microbial biomass is not only influenced by long-term substrate inputs but also highly influenced by short-term inputs making microbial biomass unsuitable as an indicator. The SOM increase might be overestimated (when using microbial biomass as an indicator) especially after a recent substrate input which increased the soil microbial biomass.

The only fertilizers which achieved a C soil content increase in many different studies were farmyard manure (FYM) and liquid manure (Herbst et al., 2016; Joschko et al., 2010; Zimmer et al., 2005). Körschens et al. (2013) found an average increase of 0,3 % SOM content when 10 t $ha^{-1} year^{-1}$ FYM and mineral fertilizer was applied compared to the unfertilized variant. The more FYM was applied the higher the C_{org} difference to the fallow treatment (Körschens et al.,

1998). This does not mean that organic fertilization with manure can be increased indefinitely but fertilizer should only be applied in the "right" amounts (which seemed to be 10 t ha^{-1} year⁻¹ according to Körschens et al. (2013)) to compensate the C losses and achieve optimal yields while reducing adverse effects on the environment (such as leaching) (Körschens et al., 1998). Similar results were found by Joschko et al. (2010) who also found FYM to increase the SOM content more than straw combined with mineral N fertilization. On one location FYM increased the C_{org} content and straw (with mineral N fertilization) just maintained the C_{org} content of the soil while on another location FYM only maintained the C_{org} content and straw (with little mineral N fertilization) led to a decrease of C_{org} content. This shows that despite variations between the locations FYM always increases (or maintains) the C_{org} content more than straw (Joschko et al., 2010). This was also confirmed by Körschens et al. (2013) who found that straw only has 60 % of the soil organic carbon (SOC) reproduction capacity of FYM but up to 74 % SOM-RC was found by Joschko et al. (2010).

Another important finding of Herbst et al. (2016) was that the yield of the cash crops influences the SOM content more than the SOM content influences the yield. More yield results in more OM such as by-products and root residues which increase SOM content. The easiest way to increase yields is with mineral fertilization (N, P and K) which is why it was shown that mineral fertilization increased SOM content (on soils with low SOM content) (Herbst et al., 2016). While Kleinhohenheim does not use mineral fertilizers these findings could also mean that the import of organic fertilizers (e.g. BD, compost) to Kleinhohenheim could not only increase the SOM content directly (because they consist of OM) but also increase the SOM content indirectly through producing higher yields.

On the other hand, Zimmer et al. (2005) found no increase of SOM content after mineral fertilization. The mineral fertilization resulted in the same or an even higher C loss than the unfertilized variant. So, the results remain inconclusive but the mineral fertilization could not be a solution for OA anyway.

It is important to keep in mind that SOM changes in long-term experiments are influenced by the previous SOM content before the experiment started. A high SOM content due to previous management strategies (high OM inputs) might decrease when the experiment is started with less OM inputs. The SOM content decreases until a new equilibrium between OM inputs and SOM content is reached (Körschens et al., 2013). So, the OM inputs are not the reason for the 20 SOM decrease but instead the SOM content settles on a lower equilibrium. This was the case in experiments in Methau and Spröda (Körschens et al., 2013). If the previous SOM content is not included in the assessment of long-term experiments, it is not possible to distinguish between a low initial SOM content which was increased or a sufficient initial SOM content which was only maintained throughout the experiment. Other factors influencing and lowering the SOM content equilibrium are changes in the environment and management practice changes such as deeper tilling (Körschens et al., 1998).

While Hodges (2003) claims that there are adequately with SOM supplied and therefore successful stockless OFs Ebertseder et al. (2010) are unsure of the actual influence of livestock on the SOM content. Because even though Ebertseder et al. (2010) found the soil type and altitude to have a much bigger influence on SOM contents there was also a small but significant difference between farming strategies shown. SOM contents of OFs with livestock were higher than SOM contents of stockless OFs. Hence, Kleinhohenheim as a stockless farm could have lower SOM contents and lower SOM budgets because it is missing organic fertilizers from livestock which was shown to have the highest SOM reproduction effect (Ebertseder et al., 2010).

1.3.3. Soil organic matter budgets

When conventional agriculture and OA have the same crop rotation conventional farming has better SOM budgets because of a higher N fertilization. A higher N fertilization results directly in higher SOM budgets because the higher the N fertilization the higher the yields and the byproducts of the crops which reproduce SOM. Therefore, conventional farms often have more by-products than OFs and consequently higher SOM budgets (Breitschuh and Gernand, 2010; Brock et al., 2012).

Comparing an arable scenario without any inputs for organic and conventional farming organic farming had the higher (negative) SOM budget than conventional farming because there were more legumes in the crop rotation of OA. In another scenario with straw fertilization and catch crops included all SOM budgets increased (but were still negative) and were still higher for OA. The last scenario with animal manure as an input increased the SOM budgets (still negative but only slightly) for both OA and conventional agriculture but there was no difference between OA and conventional agriculture. Even though OA had higher budgets in the arable and straw

fertilization scenario the SOM budgets were still more negative than in the animal manure scenario (Brock et al., 2012).

Flores-Sánchez et al. (2015) also found that SOM budgets of stockless farms could be increased by leaving the crop residues on the fields. But farms with livestock had higher SOM budgets because high feed imports resulted in high FYM amounts which could then be used or recycled the fields of the farm (Breitschuh and Gernand, 2010; Flores-Sánchez et al., 2015). OFs had on average less livestock than conventional farms (Breitschuh and Gernand, 2010) which might indicate that Kleinhohenheim could also struggle with negative SOM budgets because Kleinhohenheim did not use or import any animal manure.

On the other hand, Breitschuh and Gernand (2010) found slightly higher SOM budgets for OFs and explained this with the higher share of SOM reproducing crops in the crop rotation of OFs and OFs did not sell as much straw and left it on the fields. Even though OFs had less by-products and no sewage sludge or compost imports (compared to conventional farming) the crop rotation and retention of straw compensated this difference in SOM reproduction and even resulted in higher SOM budgets for OFs. The average SOM budget of all farms was + 277 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ while the average SOM budget of OFs was + 296 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹.

1.4. Objective and hypotheses of this research

1.4.1. Nutrient farm-gate budgets of the current management

One objective of this research was to attain a better understanding of the current nutrient supply of the stockless arable organic research farm Kleinhohenheim. Hence, nutrient budgets were calculated for the arable crop rotation of Kleinhohenheim (KH1 to KH8). The researched part of Kleinhohenheim did not receive any external fertilizer, so the following hypotheses were tested for the farm-gate budgets:

- Kleinhohenheim (as an arable OF under stockless management without any external fertilizer inputs) has negative nutrient budgets for P and K while N budgets are positive because of the N input through BNF.
- The higher the BNF share the higher the N budgets and the lower the P and K budgets because more N fixating plants lead to more plant outputs (through higher yields) subsequently decreasing P and K budgets.

1.4.2. Nutrient field budgets of the current management

To get a more detailed assessment of the nutrient supply of individual fields of Kleinhohenheim further hypotheses were tested for nutrient field budgets:

- Some fields have positive field nutrient budgets because there was a nutrient input through clover grass silage (CGS) application.
- The average of all field budgets should be similar to the farm-gate budgets. Positive average N field budget (because of BNF) and negative average P and K budget (because CGS only shifts nutrients between the fields farm internally, but there is no external P or K input)

1.4.3. Nutrient farm-gate budgets with fertilizer input

For the nutrient farm-gate budget scenarios with fertilizer inputs the main objective was to see how theoretical fertilizer inputs influence the nutrient farm-gate budgets. On this basis it could be possible to find fertilizer solutions which can ensure a sustainable nutrient supply to Kleinhohenheim. This is why the following hypothesis was tested:

• Fertilizer inputs (compost, BD, struvite) compensate P and K budget deficits and even result in positive P and K budgets. The N budgets will also further increase with the fertilizer inputs.

1.4.4. Soil organic matter farm-gate and field budgets

The next objective was the assessment of the current SOM supply of Kleinhohenheim (KH1 to KH8). Because Kleinhohenheim uses only the straw of the crops as OM input to the soil and the previously mentioned long-term experiments showed that straw fertilization has a lower SOM-RC than FYM negative SOM budgets can be expected. On the other hand, according to VDLUFA (2014) straw has the highest SOM-RC which might result in positive SOM budgets. OFs with livestock or the application of manure always had higher budgets than arable farms which might indicate that Kleinhohenheim under stockless management could have negative SOM budgets (Breitschuh and Gernand, 2010; Brock et al., 2012). Therefore, SOM farm-gate and field budgets were calculated and the following hypotheses tested:

• Kleinhohenheim (as an arable OF under stockless management without any external OM inputs) has negative SOM farm-gate and field budgets.

2. Material and methods

2.1. The organic research farm Kleinhohenheim

The organic research farm Kleinhohenheim is located in the South East of Stuttgart in South Western Germany (48°44'16.7"N 9°12'02.7"E) in a temperate climate. The medium annual temperature of the last 6 years was 10.6°C (Kleinhohenheim) and the medium precipitation was 588,2mm (Agrarmeteorologie Baden-Württemberg, 2023) (Figure 1).



Figure 1: The temperature and precipitation of the last 6 years at Kleinhohenheim (medium temperature was 10.6°C and medium precipitation was 588,2mm). Source: Agrarmeteorologie Baden-Württemberg (2023).

Kleinhohenheim comprises an area of 65 ha, with 35 ha of arable fields, 23 ha of grasslands and 7 ha of roads, buildings and field margins. All fields of Kleinhohenheim are under longterm stockless management since 2010 (Simon Schäfer pers. comm.) but nutrient budgets were only calculated for specific fields (labelled as KH1 to KH8). These fields did not receive any external fertilizers since at least 2010 and comprise a total area of 22,13 ha. The location and exact size of each field is shown in Figure 2. Soil analyses of each field were conducted in 2016 and 2021 for the nutrients P and K which classify the nutrient contents into content classes (Table 1 and Table 2). Furthermore, soil analyses were also conducted for SOM contents (Table 3). The soil analyses were compared to the nutrient and SOM budget results in chapter 0 and 4.7 to contextualize the nutrient and SOM budget results and to see if the nutrient and SOM budget results are reflected by the soil nutrient and SOM contents. Other fields such as TS1 to TS7 were fertilized with FYM from the Meiereihof, another research farm of the university. KH1 to KH8 and the years 2016 to 2022 were selected for the budget calculations to see the effect of an unidirectional flow of nutrients and OM away from the farm (stockless management without external inputs) on the soil. In the following the researched arable crop rotation (comprising fields KH1 to KH8) of Kleinhohenheim is referred to as "Kleinhohenheim".



Figure 2: Overview of the organic research farm Kleinhohenheim and its fields. The labelling of KH 1 to KH 8 was enhanced because nutrient budgets were calculated for these fields. Source: Simon Schäfer, modified, Appendix IV

Table 1:	"Content classe	es" for arable s	oils for P and	K from A to E	. A = very low	, B = low, 0	C = optimal, I) = high, E =
very high	. Source: LTZ (2	2023a)						

Klasse	Phosphor mg P ₂ O ₅ /100g	Kalium mg K ₂ O /100g		
А	< 11	< 11		
В	11 - 20	11 - 20		
С	21 - 30	21 - 30		
D	31 - 40	31 - 40		
E > 40		> 40		

Table 2: Soil nutrient analyses from fields KH1 to KH8 carried out by LTZ Augustenberg in March 2021 (Appendix I) and March 2016 (Appendix III). Samples were originally taken from south and north parts of the fields but averaged for each field. CC = content classes; t'L = "leicht toniger Lehm" = clayey loam. Phosphorus and Potassium contents were measured as P_2O_5 and K_2O . *only first sample was noted because second sample had improbable high nutrient contents.

		March 2021			March 2016				
Sample	Soil	Phosphorus		Potassium		Phosphorus		Potassium	
from	type	[mg / 10	0 g] CC	[mg / 1(00 g] CC	[mg / 100) g] CC	[mg / 100) g] CC
KH1	ťL	8	В	18,5	В	11*	C*	19*	В*
KH2	ťL	7,5	В	16,5	В	9,15	B-C	18,5	С
KH3	ťL	11,5	С	13	В	15,5	С	15	В
KH4	ťL	13	С	13	В	14	С	15,5	В
KH5	t'L	8	В	14	В	9	С	15	В
KH6	ťL	9	В	6	А	12	С	9,1	А
KH7	ťL	10,5	B-C	15,5	В	12	С	15	В
KH8	ťL	7,5	В	10	A-B	9	B-C	9,55	В
average		9,375	В	13,313	В	11,46	С	14,58	В

Table 3: Soil organic matter analyses from fields KH1 to KH8 carried out by LTZ Augustenberg in March 2021 (Appendix I) and March 2016 (Appendix III). Samples were originally taken from south and north parts of the fields but averaged for each field. t'L = "leicht toniger Lehm" = clayey loam.

		March 2021	March 2016
Sample from	Soil type	SOM %	SOM %
KH1	ťL	1,8	2,35
KH2	ťL	1,65	2,1
KH3	ťL	1,9	2,19
KH4	ťL	2,65	2,64
KH5	ťL	1,85	2,26
KH6	ťL	1,6	2,34
KH7	ťL	2,55	2,64
KH8	ťL	2,35	2,72
average	t'L	2,04	2,41
		1	

2.2. Data management

The necessary data for the nutrient and SOM budget calculations were obtained from Simon Schäfer (manager of the research farm Kleinhohenheim) and the field record data base which was located at the Meiereihof, another research farm of the university. Simon Schäfer provided data for the years 2020, 2021 and 2022. The data base contained data from the year 2016 to 2019. This way, nutrient and SOM budgets could be calculated for a whole 7-year crop rotation.

The provided documents and the data base were screened for inputs (seeds, fertilizers, BNF, etc.) and outputs (plant products, straw, etc.) from the year 2016 to 2022 for the fields KH1 to KH8. Furthermore, information about management practices on the different fields and what inputs or outputs a field received was gathered. Sometimes the data from the different sources (Simon Schäfer, data base with different Excel files) did not coincide. Simon Schäfer (pers. comm.) said that his documents from 2020-2022 are more reliable than the data from the data base, therefore his data was used for the budget calculations. Two documents were collected from the data base. One was listing the exact treatments ("Verfahren") of each field and the other was an overview over the last years yields ("Übersicht"). When the data from these two documents contradicted themselves the data from the "overview" document was used. When no data was available from Simon Schäfer or the "overview" document the data from the "treatment" document was noted. The data from the data base was checked for plausibility and when neither Simon Schäfer nor the data base could provide sufficient reliable data, it was estimated from literature (e.g. for nutrient contents of seed imports or yield exports) (Table 4).

To simplify the calculation and because of a lack of reliable data, field experiments which took place on KH1 to KH8 in the 2016 to 2022 time period and the related in- and outputs were not considered for the budget calculations. Instead, the fields where the experiments took place were included in the budget calculations only with the crop noted in the crop rotation plan. Furthermore, there was no information about the use of the CG cuttings of the period 2016 to 2019. It was assumed that all CG cuttings were used to make silage, therefore the nutrients and SOM of the CG stayed on the farm. It was also noticed that the field sizes of KH1 to KH8 varied from year to year when looking at the ha information of the yields. So, in some years the area of the arable crop rotation was in total larger or smaller than 22,13 ha (Figure 2). Instead of dividing the nutrient and SOM budgets per year with the accurate total field sizes (which varied from year to year), they were always divided by 22,13 ha to get the budgets per ha per year.

After the screening the relevant data was listed in a separate Excel file (Appendix IV, Excel file "Overview_Data_Budgets_organized.xlsx") to bundle every important information in one central place. If any data was incomplete or missing, it was either extrapolated on the basis of existing data (e.g. average of multiple years) or estimated from literature data (Table 1). The source of the data (either documents from Simon Schäfer, the data base or estimation from literature) was also noted in the Excel file. The data required for the budget calculations could then be linked from that data Excel file to all the different budget Excel files. This way it is ensured, that if the data set changes, the budgets change as well.

Table 4: Estimated data for nutrient and SOM budget calculations based on literature sources or assumptions made from existing data. Nutrient contents (N, P, K) given in [kg / 100kg fresh matter (FM)]. *Broad bean was sometimes ploughed before grain ripeness so there was no yield. Still, when broad bean grew it fixated N. To be able to estimate the BNF of ploughed broad bean the yields of broad bean from 2022, 2021, 2018 and 2016 were averaged and half of this average yield was assumed for calculating the BNF of ploughed broad bean.

Missing information	Obtained data	Values	Source
Buckwheat	Contents of N, P, K	N: 1,66 P: 0,31	Köhler and Kolbe (2007)
		K: 0,43	
Buckwheat	Grain/straw ratio	1:2,3	LLG Sachsen-Anhalt (2019)
Buckwheat	SOM diminishing	-280 kg C	Kolbe and Köhler (2008)
	effect	ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹	grouped into the category
			of: "Getreide: einschließl. Öl-
			u. Faserpflanzen, SoBlume"
Amount of rye	Grain/straw ratio	1:0,9	Excel-program
straw exported			"Humusbilanz Vers. 1.3"
2021 for			from LEL Schwäbisch
nutrient budgets			Gmünd (2006)
Broad bean	Average yield	1,7 t ha ⁻¹	Broad bean yield of 2022,
when getting			2021, 2018 and 2016
before grain ripeness*			averaged and halved*
Lentil seeds	Contents of N, P, K	N: 3,58 P: 0,479	LfULG Sachsen (2019) and
		K: 1,16	LTZ (2023b)
Lentil yield	Contents of N, P, K	N: 3,9 P: 0,39 K:	Köhler and Kolbe (2007)
		0,76	

Lentils	Seeding rate	112,5 kg ha ⁻¹	LTZ (2022)
Lentils	Average yield	1 t ha ⁻¹	LTZ (2022)
CGS	Contents of N, P, K	N: 1,985 P: 0,196	Zikeli et al. (2022)
		K: 1,937	
CG undersown in rye	Average yield	9,44 t FM ha ⁻¹	LfL (2018)
CGS	SOM reproduction [kg SOM-C t ⁻¹]	115 kg C t ⁻¹ DM	Kolbe (2013)
Struvite	Contents of N, P, K	N: 5,4 P: 11,6 K:	Rittl et al. (2019)
		0,03	
Struvite	Fertilization recommendation	330 kg ha ⁻¹	Weiß (2022)
Carbonated lime	Contents of N, P, K	N: 0,19 P: 0,35	Möller and Schultheiß
		K: 0,06	(2014)
BD (liquid) from plant material	Fertilization recommendation	12 t ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹	(DüV, 2017; Wendland and
		which is equal to	Lichti, 2012) N ha^{-1}
		60 kg N	estimated and adjusted to a
		ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹	lower level
BD (liquid) from plant material	Contents of N, P, K	N: 0,55 P: 0,1 K:	Möller and Schultheiß
		0,44	(2014)
Compost from biowaste	Contents of N, P, K	N: 0,94 P: 0,2 K:	Möller and Schultheiß
		0,63	(2014)
Compost from biowaste	Fertilization recommendation	60 kg N	(DüV, 2017) and N ha^{-1}
		ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹	estimation like BD
		which means 6,38	
		t ha ⁻¹ year ⁻¹	

Further calculations with some data taken from the literature (Table 4) were required to get the needed estimated value. In the following the most important calculations are listed.

The estimation for the average yield of CG undersown in rye was made with the help of a document from the LfL (2018). This document showed a graph with the average yields of rye and CG when rye was grown with undersown CG in the first and in the second year of cultivation. The average yield of CG undersown in rye in the first year of cultivation was 29

approximately 3,9 t dry matter ha⁻¹. With a dry mass of 33 % (according to Simon Schäfer) the fresh matter of this CG must have been 11,8 t fresh matter (FM) ha⁻¹. It was assumed that Kleinhohenheim as an organic farm yields 20 % less than conventional agriculture which the data from the LfL (2018) might suggest (Seufert et al., 2012). Therefore, the final estimation for the average yield of CG undersown in rye was 9,44 t FM ha⁻¹ (11,8 t FM ha⁻¹ * 0,8 = 9,44 t FM ha⁻¹).

The SOM-RC of CGS had to be estimated as well. The fertilization with CGS is a relatively new concept which is why there is little data about the SOM-RC of CGS. Kolbe (2013) mentioned this problem for silage corn and estimated that the SOM-RC of silage corn could be classified between liquid BD and sewage sludge. The variation of the SOM-RC of liquid BD ranges from ~110 kg C t⁻¹ DM to ~150 kg C t⁻¹ and the SOM-RC of sewage sludge ranges from ~80 kg C t⁻¹ to ~115 kg C t⁻¹. The median from this range of values is 115 kg C t⁻¹ which was used as the estimated value for the budget calculations.

BD nutrient contents were already given in the nutrient budget Excel program. The nutrient content data was probably sourced from Möller and Schultheiß (2014) because the values coincide. The fertilization amount was chosen from Wendland and Lichti (2012) (120 kg N ha^{-1} year⁻¹) because it is well within the regulations of a maximum of 170 kg N ha^{-1} year⁻¹ of § 6 Sec. 4 DüV. For BD with a N content of 0,55 % Kleinhohenheim would have to apply 21.818 kg (= 21,82 t = 21,82 m³) per ha per year to achieve a fertilization of 120 kg N $ha^{-1} year^{-1}$ (0,55 % N = 0,55 kg N per 100kg digestate and multiplication with factor ~ 218,18 to get 120 kg N per 21.818 kg digestate). Therefore, the farm-gate budgets needed a total BD input of ~ 482,88 t (21,82 t * 22,13 ha) per year to fertilize all fields. The fertilization recommendation from Wendland and Lichti (2012) was for whole-plant winter cereal silage which is why the farm-gate budgets with an input of ~ 482,88 t BD per year were expected to be sufficient to increase the nutrient budgets. After calculating the first budgets with this estimated BD input all nutrient budgets were highly positive and it was decided to half the estimated fertilization amount (~ 482,88 t/2 = 241,44 t) because it was enough to alleviate nutrient deficits (see chapter 3.3) and to minimize the risk of an oversupply of nutrients which would have detrimental effects on the environment.

The compost fertilization recommendation was chosen to be the same as the BD fertilization recommendation (60 kg N ha^{-1} year⁻¹). As already explained above, the 60 kg N ha^{-1} year⁻¹

estimation is well within the German regulations for fertilization of 170 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (cf. § 3 Sec. 6 DüV) and within the recommendations of the German "Bioabfallverordnung" (cf. § 6 Sec. 1 BioAbfV) of 20 t DM ha⁻¹. 20 t DM ha⁻¹ would translate to ~30,8 t FM ha⁻¹ (20 t DM / 65 %DM (Buchholtz et al., 2019) * 100) which could then be applied over a three year period. So, it would be legal to apply ~10 t FM compost per ha per year. To achieve a compost fertilization of 60 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ with a compost nutrient content of 0,94 % N in FM (=9,4 kg N t⁻¹) an application of 6,38 t FM ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (60 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ / 9,4 kg N t⁻¹) of compost would be needed. For the whole farm this would mean 141,2 t FM compost per year (6,38 t FM ha⁻¹ * 22,13 ha). The value of 6,38 t FM ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ is under the threshold value of the German regulation of ~ 10 t FM ha⁻¹ year⁻¹.

There were a few possible fertilization recommendations for struvite taken from field experiments. Rittl et al. (2019) used 345 kg of struvite per ha (which equals to 40 kg P ha⁻¹) while other experiments such as from Weiß (2022) used 330 kg of struvite per ha and another experiment from Weiß (2023) used 217 kg struvite per ha. In Germany there are regulations for fertilizers, in the case of P fertilizer (cf. § 3 Sec. 6 DüV) only the expected calculated P export can be compensated by fertilizer if the soil already contains more than 20 mg P₂O₅/100g (=8,7 mg P/100g) soil after the CAL test or 25 mg P₂O₅/100g (=11 mg P/100g) soil after the DL test. Because Kleinhohenheim did not reach these limits (Table 2), fertilization would be possible without these limitations. That's why a high fertilization amount from the literature was assumed as a possible P fertilization strategy. To alleviate the low P levels of Kleinhohenheim the median amount (330 kg ha⁻¹) of struvite fertilization was used in the budget calculations.

2.3. Budget calculations

The nutrient budgets were calculated with the Excel tool from the RELACS (Replacement of Contentious Inputs in Organic Farming Systems) project (Organic Farm Knowledge, 2023) because this tool was suitable for OA. This tool was available in German and English, thus the English version was used. Both the farm-gate and field budgets were calculated with this tool. To be able to use this tool for the field-budget calculations only one field was listed per year.

SOM budgets were calculated with version 1.3 of an Excel tool from the "Landesanstalt für Entwicklung der Landwirtschaft und der ländlichen Räume (LEL) Schwäbisch Gmünd" (LEL

Schwäbisch Gmünd, 2006). By following the instructions of the program and entering the data in the suitable Excel cells, this tool could calculate SOM farm-gate budgets. To calculate SOM field budgets some Excel cells were used differently than originally intended (e.g. the crop rotation cells (cell C11 to C17) represented the years from 2016-2022 from top to bottom and the "total arable land" cell (cell W249) represented only the area of the calculated field). The SOM field budget result was therefore the amount of kg SOM-C per ha, but this result had to be further divided by seven because the budget was calculated for a 7-year crop rotation.

The graphics of the results of the budgets were made with a self-made Excel file which was linked to the results in the budget Excel files (Appendix IV, Excel file "Graphics_of_results.xlsx").

2.3.1. Nutrient farm-gate budget calculations

As the name suggests nutrient farm-gate budgets only monitor the "gate" of the farm and what enters and leaves the farm. Then, the farm-gate budgets calculate the difference between the inputs and outputs of the farm (KH1 to KH8) (Öborn et al., 2003) which can be represented by formula (1):

$$Nut_{Budget} = Nut_{Inputs} - Nut_{Outputs}$$
(1)

Inputs to Kleinhohenheim included seeds, BNF and sometimes lime and outputs included all plant products of the farm. Furthermore, outputs included sometimes rye straw (2020 and 2021) and CG cuttings (2021 and 2022). All inputs and outputs of the farm were noted in the budget Excel program and subtracted from each other by the program. Due to the stockless management of Kleinhohenheim with just a few inputs the calculated budgets in this research included overall fewer inputs and outputs compared to other OFs (Figure 3). As shown in Figure 3 there were no inputs or outputs intended for or originating from animals and no other external fertilizers as inputs (crossed out). Internal farm nutrient flows are faded out in Figure 3 because they are irrelevant for the farm-gate budget calculations.



Figure 3: Schematic overview of nutrient farm-gate budget calculations. Inputs and outputs which were not relevant for this research are crossed out. Internal farm nutrient flows are faded out. Scheme adapted from Gourley et al. (2007) and Organic Farm Knowledge (2023).

2.3.2. Nutrient field budget calculations

Nutrient field budgets were calculated with the same formula (1) but instead of doing this calculation for the whole farm (KH1 to KH8) only one field was considered for the calculation. In addition to inputs such as seeds, BNF and lime field budgets also included CGS which is an internal farm nutrient flow between fields (Figure 4). The green arrows in Figure 4 show the possibilities of nutrient cycling for OFs. The CG (or CGS) or manure could be applied to other fields. Because Kleinhohenheim is a stockless OF manure is crossed out as a fertilizer and only CGS remains as a field fertilizer (Figure 4). Field outputs were the same as farm-gate outputs (plant products including sometimes straw and CG).



Figure 4: Schematic overview of nutrient field budget calculations. Animal associated inputs and outputs were not used or produced by Kleinhohenheim and are therefore crossed out. Scheme adapted from Gourley et al. (2007) and Organic Farm Knowledge (2023).

2.3.3. Nutrient farm-gate budget calculations with fertilizer input

The previously explained budget calculations were performed with data from the years 2016 to 2022 of the current management of Kleinhohenheim. Nutrient budget deficits were expected for P and K because Kleinhohenheim did not import any external fertilizer. Finding possible future fertilization strategies for Kleinhohenheim is one of the objectives of this research. Therefore, nutrient farm-gate budgets (including the data of the current management of Kleinhohenheim) were calculated with three different fertilizers as nutrient imports each year to see the effect of the fertilizers on the nutrient budgets. So, these fertilizer budget scenarios could also be described by formula (1) but additionally nutrient inputs included fertilizers (previously crossed out "Fertilizers" input in Figure 3 was now included). Outputs remained the same (only plant outputs) because even though the yield could have been higher due to the higher nutrient inputs through the fertilizers, yields were not adapted. The estimated data used for the fertilization scenarios is listed in Table 4 in Chapter 2.2.

2.3.4. Soil organic matter farm-gate and field budget calculations

SOM (farm-gate and field) budgets were calculated on the basis of the SOM effect of crops or OM which can either be a SOM loss or a SOM reproduction. This can be represented by formula (2).

 $SOM_{Budget} = SOM reproduction_{crops} - SOM loss_{crops} + SOM reproduction_{OM}$ (2) The SOM loss through crops was calculated in step 1 of the program. For some crops (e.g. clover grass and broad bean) the SOM reproduction effect of crops was also calculated in step 1. For most crops the SOM reproduction effect was calculated in step 2a by calculating the amount of by-products produced by the crop. Organic fertilizers which were imported to the farm or fields have a SOM reproduction effect and were calculated in step 2b. These factors were added up by the program to result in the final SOM budget. A schematic overview of formula (2) is shown in Figure 5.



Figure 5: Schematic overview of SOM farm-gate and field budget calculations. "Organic matter" inputs could theoretically come from animals but Kleinhohenheim did not use any inputs from animals. Source: own figure

It is important to note, that the SOM farm-gate budgets were calculated without CGS as OM input in step 2b (also excluded in the nutrient farm-gate budgets) because it was assumed that the cuttings of CG were left on the field (in step 1) and therefore already contributed to the SOM reproduction (Werner Schmid, LEL Schwäbisch Gmünd, pers. comm.). If CGS would have been included as an OM input (in Step 2b) the SOM reproduction would have been calculated twice. In the SOM field budgets the CGS was included (as in the nutrient field budgets) because the silage did not originate from the same field on which it was applied as fertilizer.

2.4. Number of calculated budgets and Excel files

For every nutrient and SOM budget, farm-gate and field budget calculations were performed, which adds up to four types of budgets (Figure 6). Farm-gate budgets included all fields (KH1 to KH8) and were calculated for every year (2016-2022) which results in seven budgets. The budgets were calculated per calendar year, so it was assumed that sowing, fertilization and harvesting all happened in one calendar year, even though this might not be the case for some (winter) crops. Field budgets included all years (2016-2022) which means the whole 7-year crop rotation and were calculated for each field (KH1 to KH8) which resulted in eight budgets. Therefore, 30 budgets of the current management of Kleinhohenheim were assessed.



Figure 6: Overview of all budget calculations. Source: own figure

To investigate which fertilizers could compensate the (expected) nutrient deficiencies of the current management of Kleinhohenheim, each nutrient farm-gate budget (2016-2022) was calculated with three different fertilizers. In total, 21 (seven years * three fertilizers) fertilization scenario budgets were calculated.

For the calculation of each SOM budget one Excel file was needed (in total 15 Excel files as shown in Figure 6). But the theoretical number of nutrient budgets needed (Figure 6) did not match the number of Excel files. Due to the structure of the nutrient budget Excel program, budgets for three years were calculated at once. Hence, for a 7-year crop rotation the nutrient farm-gate budgets were grouped into three Excel files (2016, 2017-2019 and 2020-2022) instead of seven and the nutrient field budgets were split into three Excel files per field, which led to a total number of 24 budgets (three time periods (2016, 2017-2019 and 2020-2022) * eight fields) instead of eight. An overview of all budget Excel files is shown in the data Excel file (Appendix IV, Excel file "Overview_Data_Budgets_organized.xlsx") in the sheet "list of budgets".
3. Results

3.1. Nutrient farm-gate budgets of the current management

The farm-gate budgets were calculated for the whole farm (KH1 to KH8) in one calendar year. Comparing the budgets of the different years for one nutrient showed the yearly variation of the quantity of in- and outputs. The N farm-gate budgets fluctuated between the different years, depending on the crop rotation and the yield of the N fixing plants. The more N fixing crops grew on the farm in a year and the better their yield was, the higher the N input through BNF and therefore the N budget. In the years 2016, 2019 and 2020 there was less CG harvested than in 2017, 2018, 2021 and 2022 which is why the N budgets for the former years were negative and for the latter years were positive. It could also be observed that the 7-year average was slightly positive (+10 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹) which indicated that this crop rotation produces a surplus of N. This surplus is necessary to supply the crops with enough N but the surplus should not be higher than necessary because an oversupply of N would lead to lower N use efficiency and N leaching.



Figure 7: The N budget [kg ha^{-1}] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average.

The P farm-gate budgets showed a very different picture. Almost every year the P budget was negative because there were no external inputs which could replenish the P lost through the crop exports. The only year with a marginal positive P budget was 2020 which could be

explained by the high carbolime input ("Carbonated lime" as noted in Table 4) which contains some P. The 7-year average with -9 kg P ha^{-1} highlighted the P depletion of the soil in the long run.



Figure 8: The P budget [kg ha^{-1}] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average.

Upon reviewing the K budget results a similar pattern compared to the N budget results appeared: The K budgets fluctuated from year to year because of the liming. In 2018, 2019 and 2020 liming resulted in very high K budgets (the highest was +323 kg K ha⁻¹ in 2020) while the other years had negative K budgets (most negative in 2021 with -46 kg K ha⁻¹) (Figure 9). Because of the high positive K budgets in 2018 to 2020 even the 7-year average was positive with +71 kg K ha⁻¹.

This was a rather surprising result because the budget calculations included no external inputs with high K contents. The reason for these high K budgets was found in the carbolime inputs which were included in the calculations as the program's default "Carbo lime". "Carbo lime" had 18 % K noted in its nutrient contents resulting in the high K budgets.

The literature showed other nutrient contents for carbolime which was why K budgets were calculated again with data from Möller and Schultheiß (2014) (Table 4). The "new" carbolime input (including 0,06 % K) was noted in the program as "Carbonated lime". All farm-gate and field budgets presented in chapter 3 were calculated with this input (except the K farm-gate

budget in Figure 9 which was also calculated with the program's default "Carbo lime"). K farmgate budgets were calculated with both carbolime inputs to show what effect the two different inputs have on the K budget results. The calculations with "Carbonated lime" resulted in negative K budgets for every year because K input from the "Carbonated lime" was much smaller than from "Carbo lime" (0,06 % compared to 18 %) and could not compensate the exported K. The most negative K budget was in the year 2021 with -46 kg K ha⁻¹ and the 7year average was also negative (-28 kg K ha⁻¹). These budget calculations with the more realistic carbolime nutrient contents ("Carbonated lime") from Möller and Schultheiß (2014) showed that there was a constant mining of K from the soils which is unsustainable because soil fertility is diminished in the long-term.



Figure 9: The K budget [kg ha⁻¹] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average calculated with the input "Carbo Lime" which contains a high K nutrient content (18 %).



Figure 10: The K budget [kg ha^{-1}] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average calculated with the input "Carbonated Lime" which contains a low K nutrient content (0,06 %).

As mentioned in chapter 1.1 Reimer et al. (2020a) showed that farms with a high reliance on BNF as main N input source had negative P and K budgets. This research therefore investigated if a similar relationship between BNF and (especially P or K) nutrient budgets emerges in the case of Kleinhohenheim. Kleinhohenheim used BNF as its only source of N input (besides marginal N inputs such as seeds) which is why an observable effect of BNF on the nutrient budgets was expected. And indeed, there was a correlation between BNF and nutrient budgets. The higher the share of N input from BNF of the total N inputs the higher was the N budget of the farm (Figure 11) because more N gets fixated by BNF. The coefficient of determination (R^2) also showed that the BNF could explain around half of the variation seen in the data. Other factors influencing the N budget could be the crop rotation and the yearly variation in yield and therefore output.



Figure 11: The N budgets [kg ha^{-1}] of every year (2016-2022) in relation to the BNF share of the total N input of the farm. A positive correlation can be seen. The higher the BNF share the higher the N budgets.

The P and K budget were expected to show a negative correlation to a higher BNF share. P and K leave the farm as crop exports and the CG which fixates N is sometimes exported as well so there is an additional P and K crop export. With no external fertilizers to replace the lost nutrients the BNF only accelerates the P and K depletion of the farm.

The results showed that P and K budgets were negatively influenced by a higher BNF share (Figure 12 and Figure 13). The higher the BNF share in a year the greater the P or K deficit. The coefficient of determination of the P budget was higher and of the K budget lower than the coefficient for the N budget.



Figure 12: The P budgets [kg ha^{-1}] of every year (2016-2022) in relation to the BNF share of the total N input of the farm. A negative correlation can be seen. The higher the BNF share the greater the P budget deficits.



Figure 13: The K budgets [kg ha^{-1}] of every year (2016-2022) in relation to the BNF share of the total N input of the farm. A negative correlation can be seen. The higher the BNF share the greater the K budget deficits.

3.2. Nutrient field budgets of the current management

The field budgets can illustrate how nutrient budgets vary between the fields and if the overall nutrient budget of a field is positive or negative. Over the 7-year crop rotation most N field budgets are positive (not shown). This was due to the N inputs through BNF which Kleinhohenheim incorporated into the crop rotation for a continuous supply of N to the fields. The results also revealed that although most fields show a surplus of N over the 7-year crop rotation, KH8 showed a slight negative N budget.

It can be seen that the N budgets of every field varied between the years. Some years were more positive and others were more negative. This was due to different yields and therefore different amounts of nutrient outputs (cash crop exports) of the field and different amounts of nutrient inputs to the fields (BNF and CGS). While the yields of the crops determined the "actual" field output and N input (higher yield of BNF plants means a higher N input) to the farm the CGS could only shift nutrients between the fields. A higher application of CGS to one field could have increased this field's nutrient budget but the field where the CG came from lost these nutrients. This was especially the case for P and K as seen below.



Figure 14: The N field budgets [kg ha⁻¹] of every year (2016-2022) is shown grouped for each field (KH1-KH8).

In most years the P field budgets were negative. There were years where some fields showed positive P field budgets (e.g. 2020 KH1 and KH2 or 2017 KH7) but averaged over the 7-year crop rotation every field except KH1 and KH3 had a negative budget (not shown). KH1's P budget was + 3,5 kg ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ and KH3's P budget was + 2,8 kg ha⁻¹ year⁻¹. As described above this slight P surplus could only be explained with nutrient shifts because Kleinhohenheim did not import any external P fertilizer. The nutrients (in this case P) got shifted from one field to another by cultivating CG on one field, converting it to silage and then applying this CGS as fertilizer to another field in the following year. The exact fields between which the nutrients were shifted could not be assessed with the existing data. It could only be observed, that a P surplus could be achieved on some fields but the average P budget of all fields (Figure 17) stayed negative because there was no external P fertilizer which could replenish the exported P.





Similar to the P field budgets the average K field budget should also be negative because Kleinhohenheim did not import any external K fertilizer. However, most K field budgets were positive (Figure 16). All fields except KH4, KH5 and KH8 had positive K budgets averaged over 7 years (not shown). The negative field budgets were just slightly negative while the positive field budgets were highly positive which resulted in a positive average K field budget (Figure 17). This indicated that there was an unintended external K source which was included in the field budget calculations and therefore led to positive field budgets. The most plausible

explanation was, that nutrient flows which were supposed to happen farm internally were actually not within the farm but came from external sources. The internal nutrient flow between fields should have been closed by converting CG into silage and applying the silage as fertilizer. However, it was not checked if the silage fertilizer inputs noted from Simon Schäfer and the data base were identical with the CG cuttings from the previous year. So, if there were more silage fertilizer inputs than could have come from the farm-grown CG outputs this would result in a net positive K budget. It is also possible that data for the CG cuttings were missing and this way not too many silage fertilizer inputs but instead too little CG cuttings were noted.





Figure 16: The K field budgets [kg ha^{-1}] of every year (2016-2022) is shown grouped for each field (KH1-KH8).

Figure 17: NPK field budget averages [kg ha^{-1}] of all fields (KH1-KH8).

The field budget results could also be shown as boxplots which could be used to examine the equal field management (same crop rotation, same fertilization regime, same yields and exports). Almost three quarters of KH8's boxplot was below zero and therefore KH8 had the most negative N budget (Figure 18). In general, the N field budget boxplots showed no great differences between the fields. This is an indication for a very similar field management regarding crop rotation and fertilization regime. It is interesting to note, that the yearly variation differed between fields. While KH7 had a boxplot distribution with a maximum of ~ +400 kg ha⁻¹ and a minimum of ~ -200 kg ha⁻¹, there were also fields like KH5 which showed a boxplot distribution with a maximum of ~ +100 kg ha⁻¹ and a minimum of -50 kg ha⁻¹. So, it is possible that in a given year the N budgets differed greatly between the fields but averaged over the 7-year crop rotation these differences in management evened out and the overall management strategy was balanced.



Figure 18: The N budget [kg ha⁻¹] of all years (2016-2022) pictured as a boxplot for each field (KH1 to KH8 (f.l.t.r.)). Boxplots of the P field budgets also showed a balanced distribution of positive and negative budgets over the 7-year crop rotation per field. Most values fluctuated between ~ -30 kg ha⁻¹ and ~ +20 kg ha⁻¹. The overall management of the fields seemed to be equal because there were no fields with only positive or only negative budgets. But a small decreasing trend from KH1 to KH8 was visible which showed that KH1 had an overall more positive P budget than KH8.



Figure 19: The P budget [kg ha⁻¹] of all years (2016-2022) pictured as a boxplot for each field (KH1 to KH8 (f.l.t.r.)). The K budget boxplots were more positive than the P budget boxplots and were even similar to the N budget boxplots. Five out of eight boxplots had positive medians and positive averages (Figure 20). As already described in chapter 3.2 these positive K budgets could only be explained by errors in the data because there was no external K input that could have led to a positive average K field budget. Either too much CGS input must have been included or too little CG cuttings were included in the field budget calculations.

It could be observed that the field management regarding the nutrient K is also fairly equal. There were no great differences between the field budgets and most of them varied between $\sim +200 \text{ kg ha}^{-1}$ and $\sim -150 \text{ kg ha}^{-1}$.





3.3. Nutrient farm-gate budget scenarios with fertilizer inputs

The N budget improved when any of the three fertilizers were used (Figure 21). BD and compost increased the N budgets of every year the most. Even though the total amounts of fertilizer imported differed between BD and compost the amount of N fertilized per ha was estimated and the same for both fertilizers (60 kg N ha⁻¹). This is why the N budgets of BD and compost have exactly the same results. Struvite was selected especially as a P fertilizer but could also raise the N budgets. Only in years where the current management resulted in very negative budgets (2019) struvite could not compensate the N deficit. In years with low negative budgets (2016 and 2020) struvite could improve the N budgets to become positive.





The fertilizers also had different effects on the P budgets. Compost had a slightly more positive effect on the P budgets than BD (Figure 22) because it contained slightly more P (0,1 % more, see Table 4). Both fertilizers could raise the P budgets enough for the budgets to become positive (except 2018, which had the most negative budget under current management). But struvite increased the P budgets by far the most and resulted in a 7-year average of + 30 kg P ha⁻¹. Even in 2018 (with the most negative P budget under current management) the P budget increased from – 13 kg P ha⁻¹ in the current management budget results to + 25 kg P ha⁻¹ in the struvite scenario.



Figure 22: P farm-gate budgets with all three fertilizers and the current management for every year (2016-2022) to see the effect the three fertilizers have on the budgets.

The K budgets were only increased when BD or compost were used as fertilizer (Figure 23). BD always resulted in a + 7 kg K ha⁻¹ higher budget than compost and could always compensate the nutrient deficits and therefore resulted in a positive K budget. When compost was used as fertilizer the K budgets almost always became positive (except 2021 because it had the most negative K budgets under current management). On the other hand, struvite did not have any positive effect on the K budgets at all. The K budgets stayed on the exact same level as under current management calculations. This is due to the very low K content in struvite.



Figure 23: K farm-gate budgets with all three fertilizers and the current management for every year (2016-2022) to see the effect the three fertilizers have on the budgets.

When the 7-year averages of all three fertilizers and the current management were shown besides each other for every nutrient it became clear which fertilizer is most suitable for which nutrient (Figure 24). All three fertilizers elevated the average N budget even though it was already positive under the current management. Struvite only slightly increased the N budget while BD and compost increased the N budget a lot (from the average of the current management of + 10 kg N ha⁻¹ to + 70 kg N ha⁻¹ of the BD N budget). Although the average P budget became slightly positive when using BD or compost as fertilizer, struvite had the highest positive effect on the P budget. Compost could only increase the average P budget to + 4 kg P ha⁻¹ (from – 9 kg P ha⁻¹ of the current management) while struvite increased the P budget on average to about + 30 kg P ha⁻¹. The average K budget of the current management (- 28 kg K ha⁻¹) on the other hand could not be improved with struvite as fertilizer. Only BD and compost could compensate the K deficit of the current management and increase the average to a positive K budget. BD increased the average the most to + 20 kg K ha⁻¹ (compost + 13 kg K ha⁻¹).



Figure 24: N, P and K 7-year average farm-gate budgets with all three fertilizers and the current management to see the effect the three fertilizers have on the average nutrient budgets.

3.4. SOM farm-gate budgets

The SOM farm-gate budgets were positive for every year in the researched seven years. The lowest positive budget was in the year 2016 with + 58 kg SOM-C per ha (little data was available for this year) and the highest budget was in 2022 with + 243 kg SOM-C per ha which can be seen in Figure 25. The 7-year average for the SOM budgets was + 141 kg SOM-C per ha. It can be seen that there were variations between the years. The differences between the years could be explained by the different yields and therefore different amounts of by-products which were the main source for SOM reproduction for Kleinhohenheim. 2017, 2018 and 2022 had the highest yields and therefore a lot of SOM reproduction through by-products (step 2 of the program).

The program suggests that the SOM budgets should be between – 75 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ and + 125 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹. According to this evaluation system the SOM farm-gate budgets of 2017, 2018 and 2022 are too high but the different evaluation systems with which the SOM budgets can be evaluated will be discussed in chapter 4.6.



Figure 25: SOM budgets [kg SOM-C ha^{-1}] of every year (2016-2022) and the 7-year average.

When taking a more detailed look at the factors which played a role in the SOM budget calculations, it became clear that the crops almost always (except 2022) had a negative effect on the SOM budget (Figure 26, red bars). On the other hand, the crops' by-products (dark green bars) had a positive effect on the SOM budget. The SOM reproduction of the crops' by-products alone compensated the SOM loss through the crops which resulted in an average positive budget for every year (yellow bars which are basically the bars of Figure 25). There 51

were no visible light green bars which would have represented the OM applied to the fields because the only OM used in Kleinhohenheim was CGS and the farm-gate budgets were calculated without it as explained in chapter 2.3.4.



Figure 26: The total farm-gate budget (yellow bars) and three factors which were used to calculate the total SOM budgets [kg SOM-C ha^{-1}] listed for every year (2016-2022). The three factors include the crops (red bars), the crops' by-products (dark green bars) and the applied organic matter's (light green bars) effect on the SOM content.

The 7-year average of the factors emphasized the clear difference between SOM diminishing (SOM loss through cultivating crops) and SOM reproducing factors (crops' by-products). Cultivating and selling crops led to a SOM loss and the crops' by-products were essential for SOM reproduction. Because there was more SOM reproduction than SOM loss the sum of the two factors resulted in a positive SOM farm-gate budget in total.



Figure 27: The 7-year average SOM budget [kg C ha^{-1}] (yellow bar) and the 7-year average of the factors influencing it (red and dark green bar).

3.5. SOM field budgets

The SOM field budgets showed similar results. All fields had a positive SOM budget per ha per year (Figure 28). It is interesting to note, that the average of all fields (+ 204 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹) was higher than the farm-gate 7-year average (+ 141 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹) as seen above because CGS was included in the field budget calculations. KH3 and KH7 had the highest SOM budgets with + 306 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ and + 286 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ while KH8 had the lowest positive (+ 64 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹) SOM budget by far. According to the SOM budget evaluation system of the program the SOM budgets of every field except KH8 was above the maximum value of the range for acceptable SOM budgets (budgets should be between – 75 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹ and +125 kg SOM-C ha⁻¹). Hence, KH1 to KH7 had exceptionally high SOM contents according to the program.



Figure 28: SOM budgets [kg SOM-C ha^{-1} year⁻¹] of every field (KH1 to KH8) and the average of all fields.

The factors from which the field budgets were calculated showed similar results as the farmgate budget factors. The cultivation of crops led to a SOM loss while the crops' by-products had a SOM reproducing effect on the budget. Additionally, there was OM applied to the fields (CGS) which also reproduced the SOM. Because the field budgets were already positive through the crops' by-products which reproduced more SOM than was lost through the cultivation of crops, the OM applied to the fields increased the total field budget even more.



Figure 29: The total field budgets (yellow bars) and three factors which were used to calculate the total field budgets [kg SOM-C ha^{-1} year⁻¹] listed for every field (KH1 to KH8). The three factors include the crops (red bars), the crops' by-products (dark green bars) and the applied organic matter's (light green bars) effect on the SOM content.

4. Discussion

4.1. Nutrient budget calculations

The Excel tool which was used to calculate the nutrient budgets is based on literature and standard values for nutrient contents of the in- and outputs. Additionally, for the budget calculations of this research further data had to be estimated from literature (Table 4). These standard values and estimations are not the actual nutrient contents of the in- or outputs, so nutrient budgets are always subject to uncertainties in this regard. The best example of this problem was the carbolime input which was included in the calculations as the program's default "Carbo lime" which had an ~18 % K content which distorted the K budgets towards very positive results. During the evaluation of the results this high impact of carbolime on the K budgets was a cause for suspicion that the program could have overestimated the effect of carbolime. The very high K content of carbolime contradicted other literature data such as the data from Möller and Schultheiß (2014) which specify only 0,06 % of K in carbolime. This is why the K budgets (and all the other farm-gate and field budgets) were adjusted and calculated again with carbolime with the nutrient content data from Möller and Schultheiß (2014).

Another source of uncertainties regarding the nutrient budget results is the data from Kleinhohenheim used for the budget calculations. On the one hand, mistakes made by Simon Schäfer while bookkeeping cannot be ruled out and on the other hand, Simon Schäfer had to estimate certain values himself when there was no accurate data at all. The data acquired from the data base of the university was not checked for correctness with the previous manager of Kleinhohenheim and therefore the accuracy of this data is also subject to uncertainties.

One method to calculate BNF is the multiplication of the total yield of the nitrogen fixing plant with a simple transformation factor. This simple BNF calculation method is often used by farmers because it is easy to implement. While it was shown by Kolbe (2009) that this method underestimates the amount of N fixation by crops with high BNF rates and overestimates the amount of N fixation by crops with low BNF rates (for red clover this underestimation could be up to 100 kg N ha⁻¹) it was also shown that another adjusted method called "Saldo-Rechner" does not have this problem. This "Saldo-Rechner" method is used by the program to calculate the BNF but still tends to overestimate the N fixation of red clover by ~ 60 kg N ha⁻¹. Red clover was the main source of BNF input for Kleinhohenheim which is why the BNF input might

have been overestimated. Both an underestimation and an overestimation could mislead nutrient budget result interpretations. The underestimation of the BNF input could give the impression that the import of fertilizers is necessary to improve the seemingly low N budget. But actually, there was more BNF than calculated and the positive N budget and N soil content is adequate and additional N inputs through fertilizer imports could create an oversupply of N resulting in adverse environmental effects such as N leaching. An overestimation of BNF could give the impression of an adequate N supply to the farm while in reality there is less N in the soil than calculated which could result in lower yields. There would also be other methods which could achieve better results but in practice these methods are difficult to use because they are too complex and not user-friendly (Kolbe, 2009). The scope of this research had to be limited to this "simple" Excel tool which is why an uncertainty regarding the actual amount of N fixated on the fields of Kleinhohenheim remains.

Further, BNF as the sole source of N inputs to Kleinhohenheim poses a risk because BNF is dependent on soil moisture, nutrient availability, diseases and yield level (Anglade et al., 2015a). Therefore, a dry year affects the whole farm: less N is fixated by legumes and consequently there is less N available for the cash crops which results in lower cash crop yields. A diversification of N inputs through organic fertilizer imports could ensure a steadier N supply and would reduce the susceptibility of Kleinhohenheim to BNF fluctuations. Possible fertilizers for Kleinhohenheim are discussed in chapter 4.4.

4.2. Nutrient budget results

The nutrient farm-gate budget results of this research confirmed previous findings of Reimer et al. (2020b). Regardless of farm type OFs showed positive average N budgets and negative average K budgets and this research confirmed these results. The only difference were the P budgets which were balanced in Reimer et al. (2020b) and negative in this research which can be explained by the higher nutrient inputs to the OFs analysed by Reimer et al. (2020b) compared to no external P inputs to the Kleinhohenheim farm. The trend that average N budgets were highest (positive), followed by P budgets (balanced) and with the K budgets at the end with the lowest (and negative) budget was also visible in the average budget results of this research (in descending order): N budgets (positive) > P budgets (slightly negative) > K budgets (most negative). Arable (stockless) and mixed OFs had the most problems with 56 nutrient deficits (Reimer et al., 2020b) and even though there was no comparison drawn to other farming types in this research this observation could also be confirmed because Kleinhohenheim as an arable stockless OF had more negative P and K budgets than the P and K budgets from Reimer et al. (2020b).

Even though N farm-gate budget results were positive (Figure 7) this does not necessarily mean that the crops were adequately supplied with N. One of the main yield restricting factors of OA is the N availability especially at specific time periods e.g. when crops are in their growth phase (Berry et al., 2002). So, yields might be increased by improving the N availability to the crops by applying (organic) fertilizers with a high N availability at the optimal time to the fields (discussed in chapter 4.4).

Kleinhohenheim relies completely on BNF as its only N source making the P and K farm-gate nutrient deficits an even more urgent issue because Reimer et al. (2020a) showed that a high reliance on BNF for N inputs results in greater P and K deficits. This correlation was supported by the findings of this research. The higher the BNF share of the total N input to the farm the greater the P and K deficits. The very low coefficient of determination indicated that there was too little data points (seven nutrient farm-gate budgets) to reliably determine the BNF as the sole factor influencing the P and K nutrient budgets (Figure 11, Figure 12, Figure 13). More data points would be needed to see if there are other unknown factors influencing the P and K budgets.

One explanation for the greater P and K deficits when BNF makes up a large share of the total N input to the farm is the need of the N fixating plants for P and K for their growth (Römer and Lehne, 2004). When the aboveground biomass of the N fixating plants was exported P and K left Kleinhohenheim and was not replenished by external fertilizers.

The nutrient field budget boxplots showed similar medians and averages of all fields. The boxplots of KH1, KH2, KH3, KH6 of the N budget were almost the same, however small differences between the fields KH4, KH5, KH7 and especially KH8 could be seen (Figure 18). KH8 had the lowest budget average for all nutrients (Figure 18, Figure 19, Figure 20). Furthermore, all nutrient field budget boxplots showed a trend of decreasing averages from KH1 to KH8 (Figure 18, Figure 19, Figure 20). KH1 almost always had the highest average and KH8 always had the lowest average. The small differences and the decreasing trend between fields showed that there was still potential to improve the field management to achieve equal 57

treatments of all fields. Accurate planning, implementation and documentation of field in- and outputs would be needed to be able to monitor the success of a more equal treatment of the fields.

The differences between the field budgets could also be explained by the observed crop rotation time period. KH8 seemed to have been treated differently because it had a negative N field budget. But the observed time period (2016-2022) contained only one N fixating crop (CG) that was freshly sown, so it could only fixate a small amount of N. Even though lentils grew on KH8 in 2017 instead of silage corn or potatoes, lentils fixate not as much N as CG (CG > lentils > field pea) (Kumar and Goh, 2000; Liu et al., 2019) and therefore did not improve the overall N budget. The crop rotation of KH8 was implemented differently than originally planned (Table 5). In 2019 winter rye grew on KH8 instead of broad bean which resulted in even less BNF. So, the perceived differences between fields might be due to the observed time period and the deviations from the crop rotation plan.

Table 5: The crop rotation of KH8 as planned and actually implemented. Source: Simon Schäfer, modified, Appendix IV

Crop rotation	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023
of KH8								
planned	WW	Silage corn	Summer	Broad	Spelt	Rye	CG	CG
		or potato	cereal	bean				
implemented	WW	Lentils	Oats	Rye	Spelt	Rye	CG	Not included
								in budgets

4.3. Nutrient budget results compared to soil analyses

A reliable way of assessing the plausibility of the budget results is a comparison to soil analyses, to see if the budget calculations coincide with the soil nutrient contents. If the budget results and soil analyses are similar it shows that the nutrient budgets were able to predict the actual nutrient supply of the farm. The budgets could then be used to establish future strategies for Kleinhohenheim to further improve the nutrient supply towards an optimal supply to ensure soil fertility and prevent nutrient losses.

P and K budgets were compared to the soil analyses because they were most important because of the low supply to Kleinhohenheim and the resulting deficiencies of these nutrients.

N budgets were not compared to soil analyses because no nutrient deficiency for N was found in the budgets. Table 2 shows the P_2O_5 and K_2O content of the fields in 2016 and 2021 and groups them into "content classes" which rate the content of this nutrient in the soil (Table 1). In 2021 the P content is classified as low for most fields, two times classified as optimal (KH3 and KH4) and once classified between low and optimal (KH7). The K content is classified as low for most fields, once classified as very low (KH6) and once classified between low and very low (KH8) in 2021. This is in line with the P and K nutrient farm-gate budgets which were negative for all years. This nutrient depletion becomes apparent in the low or even very low P and K nutrient contents in the soil samples.

In 2016, however, the P content classes were almost all optimal except KH2 and KH8 which might indicate that the average P content of the soil decreased rapidly from "C = optimal" to "B = low" in the five years between 2016 and 2021. It has to be noted, that measuring P soil content with the Calcium-acetate-lactate (CAL) extraction method is subject to variations because soil properties influence the extraction efficiency of this method (Wuenscher et al., 2015). So, the differences between the two soil samples from 2016 and 2021 might seem larger than they actually are due to measurement variation. Still, a P deficit in Kleinhohenheim can already be seen with only the soil analysis from 2021 which confirm the P budgets.

The K content classes did not change that much from 2016 to 2021. The only fields which experienced a decrease in content classes were KH2 (from C to B) and KH8 (from B to A). The lower discrepancy between the two samples (compared to the differences of P budgets and soil analyses) may be due to varying soil physical, chemical or biological activities (microorganisms and plant activities) (Zörb et al., 2014) which might have increased K contents in 2021, resulting in similar results to 2016. According to these soil analyses K depletion poses less of a risk than P depletion to Kleinhohenheim, even though the K budgets were more negative than the P budgets. Manning (2009) explains that K is also present in the soil in the form of minerals which might supply K to the soil and could be a reason for adequate K contents measured in soil analyses. So, the soil analyses could show sufficient K content of the soil but this does not change the unsustainability of continuous K offtake through crops without compensating the K loss by importing fertilizers. Even though the soil analyses do not indicate a K depletion of the soil, the negative K budgets of this study confirmed that the K

nutrient management of Kleinhohenheim is unsustainable because no external K fertilizers are used to compensate the K losses.

Furthermore, the CAL extraction method used for P and K content measurement cannot predict how much of the nutrients are plant available (Wuenscher et al., 2015). Therefore, even optimal content classes do not necessarily represent an optimal supply of P and K to the plants.

4.4. Suitable fertilizers for Kleinhohenheim to improve nutrient farm-gate budgets

By importing fertilizers positive nutrient budgets could be achieved (Nesme et al., 2012; Oelofse et al., 2010). This research confirmed these findings. The hypothesis that the three fertilizers would compensate P and K budget deficits was mostly confirmed (struvite only compensated P deficits). N budgets also increased with any of the three fertilizer inputs. The three fertilizers had different effects on P and K farm-gate budgets. Struvite increased P budgets the most but did not change K budgets. BD increased K budgets the most and also led to positive P budgets (except slightly negative budgets 2018). Compost increased P budgets slightly more and the K budgets slightly less than BD. So, struvite only seems to be suitable for compensating the P losses but not K losses while BD and compost are suitable for compensating both P and K losses.

The nutrient budget scenarios with fertilizer inputs may indicate if a fertilizer could compensate nutrient budget deficits but there are also many other factors which are important for evaluating the suitability of a fertilizer.

One main objective of OA is to close nutrient cycles. According to the OA principles a sustainable fertilizer should close nutrient cycles and come from organic and natural sources (IFOAM, 2017). Theoretically, this objective can be achieved by compost and BD depending on what source material was used. When CG or municipal household waste is used as substrate for biogas production or composting, BD and compost applied as a fertilizer close nutrient cycles. Furthermore, compost and BD are from natural sources while struvite is not. An advantage of struvite is the nutrient cycle closure on a bigger scale which is between urban environments and farms (Steinmetz et al., 2023) while compost and BD can only be used regionally because of their great volume which would make long transports uneconomical. 60

Recovered struvite from wastewater streams could substitute up to 20 to 30 % of the current mineral P fertilizer in Germany which emphasizes the potential of struvite to close nutrient cycles on a bigger scale (Cooper et al., 2018; Steinmetz et al., 2023).

Another fertilizer characteristic which is also crucial for evaluating the suitability of a fertilizer is the nutrient availability of the fertilizer. In chapter 1.2. the nutrient availability of the fertilizers was briefly outlined. The following section covers other factors to consider when assessing fertilizer suitability.

While compost resulted in increases in nutrient availability (Duong et al., 2011; Wilson et al., 2019) the main benefit for soil fertility of compost application was found to be non-nutrient benefits. Especially in dry years the non-nutrient effect of compost on soil fertility is higher than the actual nutrient input through compost because compost improves soil characteristics such as the SOM content which itself improves e.g. water holding capacity leading to higher yields (Stukenholtz et al., 2002). But this non-nutrient effect of compost application may only have (yield) benefits in the long-term because in the short-term it did not increase yields (Wilson et al., 2019). Furthermore, this research did not take non-nutrient effects of compost into account.

Stukenholtz et al. (2002) found a grain yield increase with compost fertilization amounts between 10 t ha^{-1} and 25 t ha^{-1} , much higher than the fertilization amount used in this research (6,38 t FM ha^{-1}). The fact, that compost might only increase yields in the long-term and that the here used fertilization amount was less than that of Stukenholtz et al. (2002) showed that even the positive nutrient budgets after compost application (of this research) are unlikely to result in short-term yield increases for Kleinhohenheim (Wilson et al., 2019). This reduces the economic benefit of compost fertilization.

It is also difficult to draw conclusions about the feasibility of biowaste compost (used in this research) based on previous studies because depending on the compost properties the effects on soil fertility can vary widely. Many studies mentioned in chapter 1.2.1 did not include biowaste compost, so the effect of biowaste compost on the soil fertility and nutrient status and availability might differ from the composts in the studies. Field experiments with compost fertilization on Kleinhohenheim fields could help to determine the actual effect of biowaste compost on the nutrient status of the fields because they include all the different factors and

interactions between compost, soil, management strategy and climate which influence the fertilization effect of compost (Adugna, 2016).

BD has a very good nutrient availability (Gómez-Brandón et al., 2016) and increased all nutrient budgets calculated in this research. Additionally, the fertilization of plants with BD can be much more targeted compared to CG residues left on the field or incorporated into the soil (Erhart et al., 2014; Stinner et al., 2008). Therefore, BD is the most suitable fertilizer for Kleinhohenheim based on this research. But Golovko et al. (2022) reported chemical pollutants in BD but their adverse effects on humans and the environment are not well enough researched yet. Furthermore, some pathogens survive the very high temperatures of the AD process and can be found in BD which could pose health risks when BD is applied as a fertilizer. This is why more research is needed to be able to better assess the risks of BD fertilization (Golovko et al., 2022).

Even though experiments with struvite yielded promising results regarding P availability to the plants further research is needed because most existing experiments are pot experiments and need to be replicated on a field scale. These experiments would also have to be long-term experiments because P processes in the soil are slow and P content changes are only observable over long time periods (Römer and Steingrobe, 2018). Wollmann and Möller (2018) already showed in a field experiment on an OF that even though there was P supplied to the plants by the struvite fertilizer it was not a significant difference between struvite fertilized and unfertilized treatments. P availability of struvite is also dependent on soil pH and soil type which is why more research regarding improvement of P dissolution of struvite is needed to make struvite usable under different soil conditions (Nongqwenga et al., 2017). Additionally, the effect of struvite application from field experiments might be overestimated because experiments usually use high P application rates (Hertzberger et al., 2020).

Furthermore, struvite did increase the yields in the following two years after its application more than in the application year which shows the potential of struvite as a long-term fertilizer (Thiessen Martens et al., 2022). Kleinhohenheim could compensate the P deficits by applying struvite only once every three years making the application more economical viable compared to yearly fertilizer applications. It was also shown that struvite is most effective when the soil has a low initial P content (Nongqwenga et al., 2017). So, struvite fertilization would be very efficient in Kleinhohenheim because almost all fields had low soil P contents in 2021 (Table 2).

The literature about the effects of struvite fertilization and adequate fertilization recommendations for struvite is insufficient and inconclusive regarding effects on yield, belowground biomass, belowground P uptake and changes in P soil content (Hertzberger et al., 2020). Kleinhohenheim could therefore use struvite on an experimental basis to be able to evaluate struvite as a P fertilizer. Besides monitoring the success of struvite in compensating P deficits the experiments could help identify optimal application rates and more knowledge about the adequate use of struvite would be gained.

The limited scope of this research did not allow for a complete overview over the existing literature of the fertilizers used in this research. This is why mostly nutrient availability was the basis on which fertilizer recommendations were given. But many factors have to be considered to be able to recommend fertilizers such as environmental concerns, economic viability and regional availability of the fertilizer. Further literature screening and even more research about all these factors and fertilizer characteristics is needed to give substantiated fertilizer recommendations.

Lastly Reimer et al. (2020a, 2020b) mentioned the problem that fertilizers do not supply nutrients in the exact amounts the plants need. This could cause deficiencies of one and oversupply of another nutrient resulting in unbalanced nutrient budgets even though fertilizer is imported. This phenomenon was also observed in this research. Struvite for example led to a great P surplus while K budgets were still negative. To avoid this problem, different fertilizers should be combined to better meet the nutritional needs of the plants (Reimer et al., 2020b).

4.5. Soil organic matter budget calculations

The SOM budget calculations were carried out with an Excel tool which was last updated in 2006. According to one of the developers of the program, Werner Schmid (pers. comm.), the program may contain some outdated data or does not include certain data at all. Kleinhohenheim using CGS as a fertilizer is a very recent development in OA which is why there is no data about the SOM-RC of CGS. A range for the CGS SOM-RC was given by Kolbe (2013) from which the median value was taken for this research (Table 4). In the end, these estimated values were not used in the budget calculations because firstly, it was assumed that the farm-gate budgets already include the SOM reproduction in step 1 when CG is grown and left on

the field and secondly, the field budgets were calculated with "Grünschnitt" as an OM input in step 2b because all field budgets were already positive with this input. The SOM field budgets would be much higher with CGS with 115 kg SOM-C t⁻¹ as an OM input instead of 16 kg SOM-C t⁻¹ (from "Grünschnitt") and could be rated as optimal or too high depending on the evaluation system used for SOM budget evaluation (discussed in chapter 4.6).

It is also not possible to specify if the cuttings (of e.g. CG) were left on the field or used to make CGS. Because CGS was not included as an OM input in the farm-gate budgets because the SOM reproducing effect of CG and CGS would have been calculated twice (in step 1 and step 2b), there is a risk of underestimating the SOM reproduction of CG (and CGS) because CGS might have a better SOM reproducing capacity than simply leaving CG on the field (Kolbe, 2013).

Furthermore, the program did not allow the adaptation of the SOM diminishing or reproducing effect of the crops in step 1. Regardless of the crops' yield (which varies between years), the program always assumes the same effect of the crops on the SOM content, but a higher or lower yield would clearly change the crop's effect on the SOM. Additionally, the program does not allow to note multiple crops for one field because the program would calculate both crops for the whole year. For example, in 2020 clover grass on KH1 was ploughed due to drought and broad bean was sown afterwards. This could not be noted in the program because both crops with its complete SOM effect would have been calculated. Instead a compromise had to be made and only clover grass was noted in the program. All these program's uncertainties and the decisions made (regarding e.g. CGS) to achieve the most realistic SOM budgets could distort the results. Additionally, the VDLUFA method of calculating SOM budgets is a very simple one with fixed values for SOM diminishing or reproducing parameters. Even though, Körschens (2010) argues that SOM budgets are the most reliable method at the time to estimate the SOM supply to the soil, he also recognizes that SOM budgets cannot predict changes in the SOM content but can merely estimate if the soil is adequately supplied with OM. Brock (2012) also concluded that precise changes in SOC content is not possible but trends of SOC changes can be predicted with SOM budgets which might allow to predict the impact of farming system on SOM content.

The VDLUFA method also does not take previous SOM contents, soil type (and therefore SOM turnover time), location or management of the soil (irrigation or cultivation) into account. These

factors also influence the SOM budget which is why there is a need for further research and adaptation of the method (VDLUFA, 2014).

Chapter 1.3 focused on straw and its SOM-RC ignoring other OM materials such as compost or BD because Kleinhohenheim did not use these OM fertilizers. Only SOM budgets for the current management of Kleinhohenheim (straw was only OM input) were calculated and further SOM budget scenarios with compost or BD were not calculated because this would have exceeded the scope of this research. BD e.g. could have higher SOM-RC than forage left on the field (Erhart et al., 2014). Further research regarding the effect of compost, BD and other OM on the SOM budgets of Kleinhohenheim would be needed to develop strategies to further improve OM supply.

4.6. Soil organic matter budget results

When taking the previously (chapter 1.3) described long-term experiments into account it was unexpected to see positive SOM budgets because Kleinhohenheim did not import any external OM and only straw was used as OM inputs. On the other hand, VDLUFA (2014) had the highest SOM-RC for straw which indicated that a high straw input to the fields of Kleinhohenheim could lead to positive SOM budgets. Breitschuh and Gernand (2010) mentioned that farms with livestock had higher SOM budgets but also recognized that OFs had higher SOM budgets compared to conventional farms only because of their different crop rotation which contains more SOM reproducing legumes and the fertilization with straw in OA. The unexpected positive SOM budgets of this research might therefore also be explained by a crop rotation with a high share of legumes and a very high input of straw to the fields because almost all the straw at Kleinhohenheim was kept. This is how Kleinhohenheim could have positive SOM budgets despite being under stockless management without any external OM input.

The SOM field budgets had a similar overcalculation problem as the K field budgets because CGS was included in the calculations as OM input (step 2b) but step 1 already included the SOM reproduction effect of CG. So, the SOM reproduction effect in the SOM field budgets was calculated twice once for CG and once for CGS. The results of the average SOM field budget showed only a slight overestimation of CGS which might be explained by the input category chosen for CGS. As explained in chapter 4.5 CGS was noted as "Grünschnitt" as OM input which

only has a very low SOM reproduction effect (16 kg SOM-C t⁻¹) which is why the OM did not influence the SOM field budget to a large extent. The average SOM field budget would have been even higher when CGS would have been noted with a SOM-RC of 115 kg SOM-C t⁻¹. It is uncertain how high the SOM-RC of CGS really is which is why this has to be researched before including it in SOM budget calculations.

The SOM KH8 field budgets showed similar results compared to the nutrient KH8 field budgets. KH8 showed the most negative nutrient and the lowest positive SOM field budget which might indicate that KH8 received too little inputs across the 7-year crop rotation.

The program rated the SOM budgets according to the evaluation system of "Direktzahlungen-Verpflichtungenverordnung (DirektZahlVerpflV)" (BGBl. Part I p. 2778 ff. from 4th of November 2004). This evaluation system is defined in the following with other evaluation systems even though it is not a legal requirement anymore. According to this evaluation system SOM budgets should be between – 75 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ and + 125 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹. Farms should not fall below – 75 kg C ha^{-1} year⁻¹ because this would have negative effects on the soil fertility. But there are also other evaluation systems. The evaluation system of VDLUFA (2014) for example differentiates the SOM budget evaluation between conventional farms and OFs (Table 6). For conventional farms the SOM budget is optimal between -75 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ and 100 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ while under – 200 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ is considered very low and over + 300 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ is considered very high. For OFs the SOM budget is optimal between 0 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ and up to + 300 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ while very low SOM budgets are the same as for conventional farms (under $-200 \text{ kg C} \text{ ha}^{-1} \text{ year}^{-1}$) but very high values are only reached when the SOM budget is over + 500 kg C ha^{-1} year⁻¹ (Table 6). The same evaluation class entails higher SOM equivalent values for OFs compared to conventional farms because OA relies on a higher SOM content for optimal soil fertility which is why SOM budgets should be higher in OA (VDLUFA, 2014). Another evaluation system was given by Sächsische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft (2007) which specifies a much wider SOM equivalent range for the optimal SOM budget class (class C) for OA than for conventional agriculture (Figure 30). The optimal SOM budget ranges from $-75 \text{ kg C} \text{ ha}^{-1} \text{ year}^{-1}$ to $+400 \text{ kg C} \text{ ha}^{-1} \text{ year}^{-1}$ and only when the budget is over + 600 kg C ha^{-1} year⁻¹ it is considered to be very high (class E).

Table 6: Evaluation system for SOM budgets grouped into classes after SOM equivalent $ha^{-1} year^{-1}$. The evaluation system is differentiated between conventional and organic farms. Source: VDLUFA (2014)

Class	Rating for conventional farms SOM	Rating for OFs
	equivalent kg C ha ^{-1} year ^{-1}	SOM equivalent kg C ha^{-1} year ⁻¹
A – very low	< - 200	< - 200
B – low	- 200 to - 76	- 200 to - 1
C – balanced	- 75 to 100	0 to 300
D – high	101 to 300	301 to 500
E – very high	> 300	> 500



Figure 30: Evaluation system for SOM budgets evaluation according to Sächsische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft (2007).

Depending on the evaluation system the positive budget results of this research can be interpreted very differently. Using the evaluation system of "DirektZahlVerpflV" (BGBl. Part I p. 2778 ff. from 4th of November 2004) the farm-gate budgets of 2017, 2018 and 2022 would be rated as too high because they exceeded + 125 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ while farm-gate budgets of the other years would be rated as optimal. All field budgets (except KH8) would also be rated as too high. When VDLUFA (2014) is used to rate the budgets, all farm-gate and field budgets are in the optimal range between 0 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ and + 300 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹. All the budgets (also

KH3 field budget) are rated as optimal when the evaluation system given by Sächsische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft (2007) is used.

Kolbe and Köhler (2008) found out that even the VDLUFA (2014) evaluation system class values are set too low for OA which results in budgets being rated as "very high" (class E) when they are actually just optimal. So, while the VDLUFA (2014) evaluation system would rate the average SOM farm-gate budget of this research (+ 141 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹) as being in the middle of the optimal range and the average SOM field budget (+ 204 kg C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹) as being on the upper end of the optimal range Kolbe and Köhler (2008) suggest that both these budgets should actually be rated as being at the lower end of the optimal range. According to this evaluation system, Kleinhohenheim could aim at further increasing the SOM budgets to improve soil fertility and nutrient provision despite being already positive. Concerns about detrimental effects on the environment (e.g. nutrient leaching) through very high SOM budgets could not be confirmed by other OFs which had a very high SOM supply without experiencing the adverse environmental side effects (Kolbe and Köhler, 2008).

4.7. SOM budget results compared to soil analyses

SOM budgets calculated with the VDLUFA method are only useful for assessing the supply of OM to the soil and cannot give reliable insights into the change of SOM content over time (Körschens, 2010; VDLUFA, 2014). Even if SOM budgets from two different sites have similar results, the actual change in SOM content can differ between the sites depending on the soil's history and the site's circumstances (VDLUFA, 2014).

But Körschens (2010) also points out that two soil samples taken in two different years cannot accurately measure the change of SOM content because of the high variability of the C_{org} contents in space and time. That is why, SOM budgets are still the best way to estimate if the supply of OM to the farm is sufficient (Körschens, 2010). On the other hand, the LfL (2019) argues that SOM budgets are not a reliable tool to determine the SOM content but instead suggests soil analyses every five to six years to determine the SOM content. These different approaches show that a contextualized assessment of the current SOM supply of Kleinhohenheim is only possible by comparing the budget results with soil analyses (from March 2021 and 2016). This way, it might be noticeable if SOM budgets are also transferred and reflected by the actual SOM content detected by the soil analyses. The SOM contents vary with altitude (especially when the altitude is higher than 400 m above sea level (a.s.l.) there is a noticeable influence between the different altitudes on SOM content) and farm management strategy (Ebertseder et al., 2010). Besides all the different factors influencing SOM content one of the main factors is the soil type (Ebertseder et al., 2010; Sümmerer and Wiesmeier, 2023)

According to LfL (2019) the typical C_{org} content for loam or clay soils at < 350 m a.s.l. (Kleinhohenheim is 245 m a.s.l.) is approximately between 1 % and 2,16 %. After Körschens (2010) C_{org} has to be multiplied by 1,724 to get the total SOM content. This calculation results in an approximate SOM content between 1,724 % and 3,724 % for loam or clay soils. Körschens et al. (1998) gives values of 1-1,5 % of SOM in sandy soils and 3,5-4,4 % in clay soils. Another study from Sümmerer and Wiesmeier (2023) indicated a C_{org} content of 1,78 % for clayey loam soils ("schwach toniger Lehm" = t'L) which is equivalent to ~ 3,07 % SOM content. Ebertseder et al. (2010) group the soil types into three categories whereof "light" soils (sandy) have an average SOM content of 1,82 %, "middle" soils (loamy) have an average SOM content of 2,12 % and "heavy" soils (clayey) have an average SOM content of 2,42 %. Therefore, the clayey loam soil of Kleinhohenheim should have a SOM content between 2,12 % and 2,42 % according to Ebertseder et al. (2010).

The soil analyses of the Kleinhohenheim fields from 2021 shown in Table 3 revealed a SOM content between 1,6 % (KH6) and 2,65 % (KH4). The average of all fields is 2,04 %. According to LfL (2019) the average is within the range of an optimal SOM content but on the lower end. When assessing the average SOM content of Kleinhohenheim according to the optimal SOM content values given by Ebertseder et al. (2010), the average of 2,04 % is below the optimum. Sümmerer and Wiesmeier (2023) would categorize the average of 2,04 % as very low, far below the optimum of 3,07 %. So, according to these different sources the SOM content of the fields of Kleinhohenheim is either on the lower end or even below the optimal SOM content for clayey loam soils.

The SOM budget results on the other hand were positive and indicated an adequate supply with OM to the soil (chapter 3.4 and 3.5). The distinction between the positive budgets and the soil analyses with only low SOM contents might indicate, that the actual SOM turnover rate might be faster than anticipated by the program and even though the SOM budgets were positive the equilibrium of SOM content is around this measured value of 2,04 %. The SOM 69

content could be further increased by applying more OM to the soil and a higher equilibrium would be established. This way Kleinhohenheim could not only increase its SOM content but its soil fertility overall.

Even though Körschens (2010; 2013) argued that it is not possible to assess the change of SOM content with just two soil analyses because the different results might be due to spatial or temporal variation, there is a reduction of almost 0,4 % average SOM content between 2016 and 2021. This large decrease might be overestimated due to the heterogeneity of the soil samples but in view of the fact, that Kleinhohenheim just recently (in 2010) changed management strategies towards a stockless farm management the differences of SOM contents between 2016 and 2021 might also indicate a trend of declining SOM content. After the management change the average SOM content of the farm might still establish a new SOM equilibrium. To maintain or restore the previously higher SOM content equilibrium a higher supply of OM would be needed.

Differences between observed SOM content and (with VDLUFA) calculated SOM budgets can indicate if the budget calculations correspond to the observed SOC content (Kolbe, 2010). Brock (2012) indicated that trends of SOM changes might be predictable with results of SOM budgets. But this was not the case in this research because SOM budgets were all positive and the SOM content in the soil declined from 2016 to 2021. Furthermore, Beuke (2006) found that SOM budgets calculated with the VDLUFA method underestimated the increase of C_{org} soil contents. If the observed SOC content is higher than the calculated budget this means that the budgets underestimate the SOC change (Kolbe, 2010). However, this research showed contrary results because it seemed like the positive SOM budgets overestimated the SOM content changes because instead of increasing or maintaining the SOM content the positive budgets even resulted in a SOM content decline. So, the SOM budgets did not seem to correspond to the observed SOM contents which could either be due to less accumulation or higher decomposition of SOM than calculated (Kolbe, 2010).

When Kolbe (2010) adapted the VDLUFA SOM equivalent values for the cultivation effects of the crops and OM to site-specific processes such as climate and soil-chemical influences the difference between observed SOM content and calculated SOM budgets was reduced by ~ 65 %. So, the results of SOM budgets could much more reliably give insights into the trend changes of SOM content when the SOM equivalent values were adapted.

70

5. Conclusion

This thesis confirmed previous findings that arable stockless OFs have nutrient budget deficits for P and K because of a lack of external P and K fertilizer inputs. The research farm Kleinhohenheim (fields KH1 to KH8) did not import any external fertilizer (except carbolime) in the researched time period. This is why the nutrient farm-gate budgets for P and K were negative. The N farm-gate budget was positive because of the BNF through leguminous plants integrated in Kleinhohenheim's crop rotation. The average nutrient field budgets showed similar results, which means an average positive N field budget, negative P field budget and surprisingly positive K field budget due to unintended K inputs through CGS fertilization. Overall, it became clear, that the import of fertilizers is necessary to compensate the P and K losses. The nutrient farm-gate budgets calculated with three different fertilizer inputs (compost, BD and struvite) showed that BD and compost might be most suitable to compensate the nutrient losses because they increased both P and K budgets (while struvite only increased P budgets). Further research is needed to specify, which fertilizer characteristics are decisive for selecting the optimal fertilizer for Kleinhohenheim and how this fertilizer should be used.

Farm-gate and field SOM budgets were all positive indicating a sufficient supply of OM to the soil. Depending on the evaluation system with which the OM supply was evaluated the results can be rated as too high or optimal. Other literature indicated that a higher SOM budget could increase soil fertility for Kleinhohenheim. Soil analyses showed a decreasing SOM content (between 2016 and 2021) even though the OM supply was rated as sufficient by the Excel program. Therefore, OM supply could be even more increased to maintain the current SOM content or restore the previous SOM content. Further research and more monitoring of the SOM content should be done in a long-term experiment to assess if OM supply is sufficient or should be increased.

Appendix I

Soil nutrient analyses carried out by LTZ Augustenberg in March 2021. Received from Simon Schäfer.

Baden-Württemberg								
LANDWIRTSCHAFTLICHES TECHNOLOGIEZENTRUM AUGUSTENBERG								
	S	tandort Karlsruhe						
Landwirtschaftliches Technologiezentrum Augustenberg Neßlerstraße 25, 76227 Karlsruhe			LTZ Augustenberg Neßlerstraße 25 76227 Karlsruhe					
Universität Hohenheim		Telefon:	(0721) 94 68 - 0					
Versuchsstation Agrarwis	senschaften		Fax:	(0721) 94 68 - 112				
Standort Meiereihof mit K	leinhohenheim (401)		E-Mail:	poststelle@ltz.bwl.de				
z.Hd. Simon Schäfer			Internet:	http://www.LTZ-Augustenberg.de				
Schwerzstr. 21								
70599 Stuttgart								
roood olaligan			Bei Rückfrag	en:				
			Günter Dress	cher				
			Tel.: (0721)9	9468-338				
Ihre Zeichen	Inre Nachricht vom	Unsere Zeichen	Datum					
			21.04.2021					
Prüfbericht:	210496-1							
Dieser Prüfbericht darf oh ergebnisse beziehen sich	ne Genehmigung des ausschließlich auf die	LTZ Augustenberg nicht e dem LTZ Augustenberg	auszugweise vervie eingesandten Prob	elfältigt werden. Die Prüf- en (DIN EN ISO/IEC 17025).				
Der Kunde hat die Möglic	hkeit, seine Zufrieden	heit mit den Dienstleistung	gen des LTZ der Ar	stalt schriftlich mitzuteilen.				

 Probeneingang:
 18.03.2021

 Labornummer:
 B 210351
 bis
 B 210387

 Anzahl Proben:
 37

Attest über die Grunduntersuchung an Bodenproben; Erläuterungen siehe Beiblatt

				Kalk		Phosphor		Kalium		Magnesium		
Labor- Nummer B	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers	Nutzung	Bodenart	pH-Wert	pH-Klasse	Bedarf (CaO) dt/ha	P ₂ O ₅ (mg/100 g)	Gehaltsklasse	K ₂ O (mg/100 g)	Gehaltsklasse	Mg (mg/100 g)	Gehaltsklasse
B 210351	KH1 Süd	А	ťL	7,0	С	20	8	В	19	В	12	С
B 210352	KH1 nord	А	ťL	7,0	С	20	8	В	18	В	11	С
B 210353	KH2 süd	А	ťL	6,8	С	20	8	В	18	В	15	С
B 210354	KH2 nord	А	ťL	6,7	С	20	7	В	15	В	12	С
B 210355	KH3 süd	А	ťĽ	6,9	С	20	12	С	13	В	12	С
B 210356	KH3 nord	А	ťL	7,2	С	20	11	С	13	В	8	в
B 210357	KH4 süd	А	ťL	7,0	С	20	13	С	13	В	11	С
B 210358	KH4 nord	А	ťL	7,5	D	-	13	С	13	В	4	A
B 210359	KH5 süd	А	ťĽ	6,8	С	20	8	В	14	В	11	С

Prüfbericht 210496-1 / Seite 1 von 6
			Kalk		Phosphor		Kalium		Magnesium		
Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers	Nutzung	Bodenart	pH-Wert	pH-Klasse	Bedarf (CaO) dt/ha	P ₂ O ₅ (mg/100 g)	Gehaltsklasse	K ₂ O (mg/100 g)	Gehaltsklasse	Mg (mg/100 g)	Gehaltsklasse
KH5 nord	А	ťĽ	6,7	С	20	8	В	14	В	10	В
KH6 süd	А	ťĽ	6,5	С	20	9	В	6	А	17	D
KH6 nord	А	ťĽ	6,6	С	20	9	В	6	А	16	D
KH7 süd	А	ťĽ	6,9	С	20	9	В	11	В	15	С
KH7 nord	А	ťĽ	6,8	С	20	12	С	20	В	15	С
KH8 süd	А	ťL	6,8	С	20	8	В	9	А	15	С
KH8 nord	А	ťL	6,7	С	20	7	В	11	В	17	D
	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers KH5 nord KH6 süd KH6 nord KH7 süd KH7 nord KH8 süd KH8 nord	Probenbezeichnung des AuftraggebersEgeKH5 nordAKH6 südAKH6 nordAKH7 südAKH7 nordAKH8 südAKH8 nordA	Probenbezeichnung des AuftraggebersDir EuKH5 nordAt'LKH6 südAt'LKH6 nordAt'LKH7 südAt'LKH7 nordAt'LKH8 südAt'LKH8 nordAt'L	Probenbezeichnung des AuftraggebersJageJageKH5 nordAt'L6,7KH6 südAt'L6,5KH6 nordAt'L6,6KH7 südAt'L6,6KH7 nordAt'L6,8KH8 südAt'L6,8	Probenbezeichnung des AuftraggebersImage SeitherImage SeitherImage SeitherKH5 nordAt'L6,7CKH6 südAt'L6,5CKH6 nordAt'L6,6CKH7 südAt'L6,6CKH7 nordAt'L6,8CKH8 südAt'L6,8C	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers Function (1) Function (1) Function (1)	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers I_{EU}	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers A t'L $6,7$ C 200 88 B KH5 nord A t'L 6,7 C 200 88 B KH6 süd A t'L 6,5 C 200 9 B KH6 nord A t'L 6,6 C 200 9 B KH7 süd A t'L 6,6 C 200 9 B KH7 nord A t'L 6,6 C 200 9 B KH7 süd A t'L 6,6 C 200 9 B KH7 nord A t'L 6,8 C 200 12 C KH8 süd A t'L 6,8 C 200 8 B	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers A t'L $6,7$ C 200 8 B 14 KH5 nord A t'L $6,7$ C 200 8 B 14 KH6 süd A t'LL $6,6$ C 200 9 B 66 KH6 nord A t'L $6,6$ C 200 9 B 66 KH7 süd A t'L $6,6$ C 200 9 B 11 KH7 nord A t'LL $6,8$ C 200 9 B 11 KH7 nord A t'LL $6,8$ C 200 9 B 11 KH8 süd A t'LL $6,8$ C 200 12 C 200 KH8 nord A t'L $6,7$ C 200 7 B 11	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers A t'L $6,7$ C 200 8 8 14 8 KH5 nord A t'L $6,7$ C 200 8 8 14 8 KH6 nord A t'L $6,6$ C 200 9 8 66 A KH7 nord A t'L $6,6$ C 200 9 8 66 A KH7 nord A t'L $6,6$ C 200 9 8 111 B KH8 süd A t'L $6,8$ C 200 9 8 111 8 KH7 nord A t'L $6,8$ C 200 8 9 A KH8 süd A t'L $6,8$ C 200 8 9 A	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers A t'L 6.7 C 2.0 8.8 B 14 B 100 KH5 nord A t'L 6.7 C 2.0 8.8 8.6 14 8.6 100 KH6 nord A t'L 6.6 C 2.0 9.8 6.6 A 17.7 KH6 nord A t'L 6.6 C 2.0 9.8 6.6 A 17.7 KH7 nord A t'L 6.6 C 2.0 9.8 6.6 A 17.7 KH7 nord A t'L 6.6 C 2.0 9.8 6.6 A 16.7 KH7 nord A t'L 6.8 C 2.0 9.8 8.11 8 15.7 KH8 süd A t'L 6.8 C 2.0 7.8 8 9.9 A 15.7

Bemerkungen: Durchführung der Untersuchungen nach dem VDLUFA Methodenbuch Band I "Die Untersuchung von Böden". Die Ergebnisse beziehen sich auf die angelieferten Proben.

Durch die DAkkS nach DIN EN ISO/IEC 17025 akkreditiertes Prüflaboratorium. Die Akkreditierung gilt nur für den in der Urkundenanlage D-PL-18996-02-00 aufgeführten Akkreditierungsumfang.

Prüfbericht 210496-1 / Seite 2 von 6

Es steht Ihnen jederzeit offen, Ihre Zufriedenheit oder auch Kritik über unsere Dienstleistungen dem LTZ Augustenberg schriftlich mitzuteilen.

LTZ Augustenberg, den 21.04.21

gez. Günter Drescher

Leiter SG Boden und Düngemittel Referat 22

Appendix II

SOM analyses carried out by LTZ Augustenberg in March 2021. Received from Simon Schäfer.

5 Baden-Württemberg

LANDWIRTSCHAFTLICHES TECHNOLOGIEZENTRUM AUGUSTENBERG

Probeneingang: Labornummer: Anzahl Proben:

18.03.2021 B 210351 37

Attest über die Sonderuntersuchung an Bodenproben; Erläuterungen siehe Beiblatt

bis B 210387

				Eisen	Во	r	Mang	an	Zin	k	Kupf	fer	
Labor- Nummer B	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers	Humus %	Gesamt-N %	Fe mg/kg	B mg/kg	Gehaltsklasse	Mn mg/kg	Gehaltsklasse	Zn mg/kg	Gehaltsklasse	Cu mg/kg	Gehaltsklasse	Salz- konzentratio n %
B 210351	KH1 Süd	1,9											
B 210352	KH1 nord	1,7											
B 210353	KH2 süd	1,6											
B 210354	KH2 nord	1,7											
B 210355	KH3 süd	1,6											
B 210356	KH3 nord	2,2											
B 210357	KH4 süd	1,9											
B 210358	KH4 nord	3,4											
B 210359	KH5 süd	2,0											
B 210360	KH5 nord	1,7											

Sonderuntersuchung 210496-1 / Seite 4 von 6

Labor- Nummer B	Probenbezeichnung des Auftraggebers	Humus %	Gesamt-N %	Eisen Ba/kg	Bo mg/kg	Gehaltsklasse	Mang by/6m W	Gehaltsklasse U	Zin Zu Zu	ج Gehaltsklasse	Kupf mg/kg	Gehaltsklasse	Salz- konzentratio n %
B 210361	KH6 süd	1,6											
B 210362	KH6 nord	1,6											
B 210363	KH7 süd	2,2											
B 210364	KH7 nord	2,9											
B 210365	KH8 süd	2,2											
B 210366	KH8 nord	2,5											

Bemerkungen: Durchführung der Untersuchungen nach dem VDLUFA Methodenbuch Band I "Die Untersuchung von Böden". Die Ergebnisse beziehen sich auf die angelieferten Proben.

Durch die DAkkS nach DIN EN ISO/IEC 17025 akkreditiertes Prüflaboratorium. Die Akkreditierung gilt nur für den in der Urkundenanlage D-PL-18996-02-00 aufgeführten Akkreditierungsumfang.

Es steht Ihnen jederzeit offen, Ihre Zufriedenheit oder auch Kritik über unsere Dienstleistungen dem LTZ Augustenberg schriftlich mitzuteilen.

LTZ Augustenberg, den 21.04.21

gez. Günter Drescher Leiter SG Boden und Düngemittel Referat 22

Gebührenwert: 1.246,90 €

Sonderuntersuchung 210496-1 / Seite 6 von 6

Appendix III

Nutrient and SOM analyses carried out by LTZ Augustenberg in March 2016. Received from Simon Schäfer.

LANDESANSTALT FÜR LANDWIRTSCHAFTLICHE CHEMIE Emil-Wolff-Straße 12, 70599 Stuttgart Boden-/Düngemitteluntersuchung Tel.: (0711) 4 59 - 22672	5	8		818 818
Jniversität Hohenheim (710), D-70593 Stuttgart	Datum:	2	4.06.2016	
/S Agrarwissenschaften - Standort Meiereihof				
Herr Johann Ruess				
Uni Hohenheim (401)				
	Auftragse	ingang: 1	0.03.2016	
70593 Stuttgart	Anzahl Pr	oben: 3	8	
	Auftragsn	ummer: 2	016/1-0005	53
	Seite:	., 1	von 11	
	Prüfberic	htnachdri	uck!	
	Erstdruck	am: 14.0	6.2016	
Prüfbericht				
Bodenanalyse				
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A	e: 1/KH1/Probe	:1		
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodennutzung: A	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni	:1 s:		Klasse:
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t [°] L / h	:1 s:		Klasse:
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t´L / h 6,6	:1 s:		Klasse: C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni t´L / h 6,6	s:		Klasse: C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni t L / h 6,6 11	e1 s: mg/100	g	Klasse: C C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni t L / h 6,6 11 19	e1 s: mg/100 mg/100	g	Klasse: C C B
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni t [°] L / h 6,6 11 19 13	e1 s: mg/100 mg/100 mg/100	g g	Klasse: C C B C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t 'L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05	mg/100 mg/100 mg/100 %	g	Klasse: C C B C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni t´L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe	mg/100 mg/100 mg/100 %	g g	Klasse: C C B C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t´L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe	mg/100 mg/100 mg/100 %	g g	Klasse: C C B C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t [°] L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe Ergebni:	mg/100 mg/100 mg/100 %	g g	Klasse: C B C Klasse:
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pd-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P205), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodennutzung: A	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t´L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t´L / h	e1 s: mg/100 mg/100 % 22 s:	g g	Klasse: C B C Klasse:
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Bezeichnung der Probe	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t´L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t´L / h 6,7	e1 s: mg/100 mg/100 % 22 s:	g g	Klasse: C B C Klasse: C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t [°] L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t [°] L / h 6,7	e1 s: mg/100 mg/100 % 22 s:	g g g	Klasse: C B C Klasse: C
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalum (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Bodennutzung: A	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t [°] L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t [°] L / h 6,7 92	e1 s: mg/100 mg/100 % 22 s: mg/100	g g g	Klasse: C B C Klasse: C E
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalum (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kaluingungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebnii t´L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe Ergebnia t´L / h 6,7 92 96	e1 s: mg/100 mg/100 % 22 s: mg/100 mg/100	g g g	Klasse: C B C Klasse: C E E
Bodenanalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14975 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalum (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14976 Bezeichnung der Probe Bodenschicht: O Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodennutzung: A Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung: 18 dt CaO/ha Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalum (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VDLUFA	e: 1/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t [°] L / h 6,6 11 19 13 2,05 e: 2/KH1/Probe Ergebni: t [°] L / h 6,7 92 96 13	e1 s: mg/100 mg/100 % 22 s: mg/100 mg/100 mg/100 mg/100	g g g	Klasse: C B C Klasse: C E E C

Auftragsnummer: 2016/1-00053	3			Seite	: 2 von 11
		Prüfberichtnachdruck	Erstdruc	k am: 1	4.06.2016
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14977	Bezeichnung de	r Probe: 3/KH2/Probe	L		
Bodenschicht: O	Bodennutzung:	A			
Untersuchungsparameter:		Ergebnis	:		Klasse:
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe		uL/h			
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension		6,4			С
Kalkdüngungsempfehlung:	15 dt CaO/ha				
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt	VDLUFA	10	mg/100g		С
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VI	DLUFA	20	mg/100g		С
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extral	kt VDLUFA	12	mg/100g		С
Humus, Elementaranalyse		2,18	%		
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14978	Bezeichnung de	r Probe: 4/KH2/Probe2	2		
Bodenschicht: O	Bodennutzung:	Α.	,		
Untersuchungsparameter:		Ergebnis	:		Klasse:
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe		uL/h			
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension		6,3			С
Kalkdüngungsempfehlung:	15 dt CaO/ha				
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt	VDLUFA	8,3	mg/100g		B
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VI	DLUFA	17	mg/100g		С
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extral	t VDLUFA	11	mg/100g		С
Humus, Elementaranalyse		2,03	%		
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14979	Bezeichnung der	r Probe: 5/KH3/Probe1			
Bodenschicht: O	Bodennutzung:	A			
Untersuchungsparameter:		Ergebnis	:		Klasse:
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe		t'L/h			
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension		6,7			С
Kalkdüngungsempfehlung:	18 dt CaO/ha				
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt	VDLUFA [.]	16	mg/100g		C
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VI	DLUFA	15	mg/100g		В
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extral	t VDLUFA	9,0	mg/100g		В
Humus, Elementaranalyse		1,94	%		
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14980	Bezeichnung der	Probe: 6/KH3/Probe2	2		
Bodenschicht: O	Bodennutzung:	A			
Untersuchungsparameter:		Ergebnis			Klasse:
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe		tL / h			
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension		7,0			D
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt	VDLUFA	15	mg/100g		С
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt VI	DLUFA	15	mg/100g		В
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extral	kt VDLUFA	9,0	mg/100g	* .	В
Humus, Elementaranalyse		2,43	%		

8	155	Prüfberichtnachdruck	Fretdruck	Seite: 3 von 1.
Labor-Nr · 2016/1B14981	Bezeichnung der	Probe: 7/KH4/Probe		am. 14.00.2010
Bodenschicht: O	Bodennutzung: A	A	1	
Untersuchungsparameter:		Ergebni	s:	Klasse
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob	e	t'L/h		
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension	•	7.0		D
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra	akt VDLUFA	16	mg/100g	С
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt	VDLUFA	16	mg/100g	В
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext	rakt VDLUFA	10	mg/100g	В
Humus, Elementaranalyse		2,12	%	
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14982	Bezeichnung der	Probe: 8/KH4/Probe	2	
Bodenschicht: O	Bodennutzung: A	A		
Untersuchungsparameter:		Ergebnis	5?	Klasse
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob	e	tL/hh		
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension		7,2		E
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra	akt VDLUFA	12	mg/100g	С
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt	VDLUFA	15	mg/100g	В
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext	rakt VDLUFA	5,0	mg/100g	Α
Humus, Elementaranalyse		3,15	%	
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983	Bezeichnung der	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe	1	
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe	1	
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter:	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe A Ergebnis	1 s:	Klasse
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe A Ergebnis uL / h	1 5:	Klasse
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe A Ergebnis uL / h 6,5	1 5:	Klasse C
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A e g: 15 dt CaO/ha	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5	5:	Klasse
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A e g: 15 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5	1 s: mg/100g	Klasse C C
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A e g: 15 dt CaO/ha kt VDLUFA VDLUFA	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14	1 s: mg/100g mg/100g	Klasse C C B
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A e g: 15 dt CaO/ha kt VDLUFA VDLUFA rakt VDLUFA	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11	1 s: mg/100g mg/100g mg/100g	Klasse C B C
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A e g: 15 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA VDLUFA rakt VDLUFA	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32	mg/100g mg/100g mg/100g %	Klasse C C B C
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A e g: 15 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA VDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob	ng/100g mg/100g mg/100g % we2	Klasse C C B C
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984 Bodenschicht: O	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 15 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA VDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: /	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob	ng/100g mg/100g mg/100g % e2	Klasse C C B C
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter:	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 15 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA VDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: /	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob A Ergebnis	mg/100g mg/100g mg/100g % e2	Klasse C C B C Klasse
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 15 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA VDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob A Ergebnis t 'L / h	ng/100g mg/100g mg/100g % e2 s:	Klasse C C B C Klasse
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 15 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA VDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob A Ergebnis t 'L / h 6,4	ng/100g mg/100g mg/100g % e2 s:	Klasse C B C Klasse C
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 15 dt CaO/ha kt VDLUFA vDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 18 dt CaO/ha	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob A Ergebnis t´L / h 6,4	ng/100g mg/100g mg/100g % ee2 s:	Klasse C B C Klasse C
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 15 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA vDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 18 dt CaO/ha ikt VDLUFA	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob A Ergebnis t 'L / h 6,4 8,5	ng/100g mg/100g mg/100g % ee2 s: mg/100g	Klasse C C B C Klasse C B
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 15 dt CaO/ha kt VDLUFA vDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: / e g: 18 dt CaO/ha kt VDLUFA VDLUFA	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob A Ergebnis t 'L / h 6,4 8,5 16	ng/100g mg/100g mg/100g % ee2 s: mg/100g mg/100g	Klasse C B C Klasse C B B
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14983 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extra Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext Humus, Elementaranalyse Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14984 Bodenschicht: O Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprob pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlun Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Ext	Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A e g: 15 dt CaO/ha kt VDLUFA vDLUFA rakt VDLUFA Bezeichnung der Bodennutzung: A e g: 18 dt CaO/ha kt VDLUFA vDLUFA rakt VDLUFA	Probe: 9/KH5/Probe Ergebnis uL / h 6,5 9,5 14 11 2,32 Probe: 10/KH5/Prob A Ergebnis t 'L / h 6,4 8,5 16 9,0	mg/100g mg/100g mg/100g % ee2 s: mg/100g mg/100g mg/100g mg/100g	Klasse C B C Klasse C B B B B B

Auftragsnummer: 2016/1-0005	3	Prüfbericht	nachdruck	Frstdruck	Seite: 4 von 11
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14985 Bodenschicht: O	Bezeichnung d Bodennutzung:	er Probe: 11/	KH6/Prob	el	am. 14.00.2010
Untersuchungsparameter: Bodenart/Humus Fingerprobe	6		Ergebnis	5:	Klasse:
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung	18 dt CaO/ha		6,4		С
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrak	t VDLUFA		12	mg/100g	С
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt V	DLUFA		9,3	mg/100g	Α
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extra Humus, Elementaranalyse	kt VDLUFA		21 2,46	mg/100g %	D
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14986	Bezeichnung d	er Probe: 12/	KH6/Prob	e2	
Bodenschicht: O	Bodennutzung:	A			
Untersuchungsparameter:		2	Ergebnis	S:	Klasse:
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe			t'L/h		
pH-wert, CaCl2-Suspension	18 dt CoO/ho		6,3		С
Phosphor (P2O5) CAL Extration	18 dl CaO/na		12	ma/100a	C
Kalium (K2O) CAL-Extrakt V	DI LIFA		8.0	mg/100g	
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extra	kt VDLUFA		17	mg/100g	D D
Humus, Elementaranalyse			2,22	% .	
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14987 Bodenschicht: O	Bezeichnung de	er Probe: 13/	KH7/Prob	e1	
Untersuchungsparameter:	boutinutzung.		Ergebnis	:	Klasse:
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe			t'L/h		
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung:	18 dt CaO/ha		6,6		С
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt	VDLUFA		13	mg/100g	С
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt V	DLUFA		16	mg/100g	В
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extra Humus, Elementaranalyse	kt VDLUFA		18 2,75	mg/100g %	D
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B14988 Bodenschicht: O	Bezeichnung de	er Probe: 14/	KH7/Prob	e2	
Untersuchungsparameter:	Doddiniatzung.		Freebnis		. Klacca
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe			t'L/h	•	Ridsse.
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension Kalkdüngungsempfehlung:	18 dt CaO/ha		6,6		С
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrakt	VDLUFA		11	mg/100g	С
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt V	DLUFA		14	mg/100g	B
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extra	kt VDLUFA		17	mg/100g	D
Humus, Elementaranalyse			2,53	%	
Auftragsnummer: 2016/1-0005	3	Prüfbericht	nachdruck	! Erstdruck	Seite: 10 von 1 am: 14.06.201
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B15018	Bezeichnung d	er Probe: 35	KH8 Prob	be 1	
Bodenschicht: U	Bodennutzung	A			
Untersuchungsparameter:			Ergebni	s:	Klasse
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe	(M)		uL/h		0
Kalkdüngungsempfehlung	15 dt CaO/ha		0,3		C
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrak	t VDLUFA		8,4	mg/100g	В
Kanum (K2O), CAL-Extrakt V	DLUFA		11	mg/100g	B
Humus, Elementaranalyse	KI VULUFA		2,68	mg/100g %	С
Labor-Nr.: 2016/1B15019 Bodenschicht: O	Bezeichnung d Bodennutzung:	er Probe: 36 A	KH8 Prob	e 2	
Untersuchungsparameter:			Ergebni	s:	Klasse
Bodenart/Humus, Fingerprobe			uL/h		
pH-Wert, CaCl2-Suspension			6,4		С
Kalkdüngungsempfehlung:	15 dt CaO/ha				
Phosphor (P2O5), CAL-Extrak	t VDLUFA		9,6	mg/100g	С
Kalium (K2O), CAL-Extrakt V	DLUFA		8,1	mg/100g	В
Magnesium (Mg), CaCl2-Extra	kt VDLUFA		14	mg/100g	D
Humus, Elementaranalyse			2,75	%	

Appendix IV

Access to excel files of nutrient and SOM budget calculations and the corresponding data:

https://bwsyncandshare.kit.edu/s/GrysoaMTGxHbwot

References

- Adugna, G., 2016. A review on impact of compost on soil properties, water use and crop productivity. https://doi.org/10.14662/ARJASR2016.010
- Agrarmeteorologie Baden-Württemberg, 2023. Wetterstation Kleinhohenheim, URL https://www.wetter-

bw.de/Internet/AM/NotesBwAM.nsf/bwweb/0a546219069b802fc1257f9200419f0e?O penDocument&TableRow=3.1.2,3.6#3.1. (accessed 3.10.23).

- Amelung, W., Blume, H.-P., Fleige, H., Horn, R., Kandeler, E., Kögel-Knabner, I., Kretzschmar, R., Stahr, K., Wilke, B.-M., 2018. Scheffer / Schachtschabel Lehrbuch der Bodenkunde, 17th ed.
- Anglade, J., Billen, G., Garnier, J., 2015a. Relationships for estimating N2 fixation in legumes: incidence for N balance of legume-based cropping systems in Europe. Ecosphere 6, art37. https://doi.org/10.1890/ES14-00353.1
- Anglade, J., Billen, G., Garnier, J., Makridis, T., Puech, T., Tittel, C., 2015b. Nitrogen soil surface balance of organic vs conventional cash crop farming in the Seine watershed. Agric. Syst. 139, 82–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2015.06.006
- Berry, P. M., Sylvester-Bradley, R., Philipps, L., Hatch, D. J., Cuttle, S. P., Rayns, F. W., Gosling, P., 2002. Is the productivity of organic farms restricted by the supply of available nitrogen? Soil Use Manag. 18, 248–255. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-2743.2002.tb00266.x
- Beuke, K., 2006. Überprüfung der Humusbilanzierung anhand von Dauerversuchen in verschiedenen Klimaregionen Europas.
- BLE, Bundesanstalt für Landwirtschaft und Ernährung, 2022. Gute fachliche Praxis Bodenbewirtschaftung und Bodenschutz (3614/2022).
- Braun, R., 2007. Anaerobic digestion: a multi-faceted process for energy, environmental management and rural development, in: Ranalli, P. (Ed.), Improvement of Crop Plants for Industrial End Uses. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, pp. 335–416. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-5486-0_13
- Breitschuh, T., Gernand, U., 2010. Humusbilanzierung in landwirtschaftlichen Betrieben Bericht zur Teilaufgabe 7 für den VDLUFA-F&E-Bericht "Humusbilanzierung landwirtschaftlicher Böden – Einflussfaktoren und deren Auswirkungen".
- Brock, C., Oberholzer, H.-R., Schwarz, J., Fließbach, A., Hülsbergen, K.-J., Koch, W., Pallutt, B., Reinicke, F., Leithold, G., 2012. Soil organic matter balances in organic versus conventional farming—modelling in field experiments and regional upscaling for cropland in Germany. Org. Agric. 2, 185–195. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13165-012-0033-8
- Buchholtz, Dr.J., Schröder, Dr.H., Stieper, M., 2019. Kompost in der Landwirtschaft Aktive Gewässerschutzberatung in den Gebietskulissen. Bauernblatt.
- Cooper, J., Reed, E.Y., Hörtenhuber, S., Lindenthal, T., Løes, A.-K., Mäder, P., Magid, J., Oberson, A., Kolbe, H., Möller, K., 2018. Phosphorus availability on many organically managed farms in Europe. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosystems 110, 227–239. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-017-9894-2
- Duong, T.T.T., Penfold, C., Marschner, P., 2011. Amending soils of different texture with six compost types: impact on soil nutrient availability, plant growth and nutrient uptake. Plant Soil 354, 197–209. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-011-1056-8
- Ebertseder, T., Munzert, M., Horn, D., Maier, H., 2010. Ableitung von Einflussfaktoren auf die Humusgehalte von Böden durch flächenbezogene Auswertung von

Bodenuntersuchungsdaten. Bericht zur Teilaufgabe 6 für den VDLUFA-F&EBericht "Humusbilanzierung landwirtschaftlicher Böden - Einfluss und deren Auswirkungen."

- Erhart, E., Siegl, T., Bonell, M., Unterfrauner, H., Peticzka, R., Ableidinger, C., Haas, D., Hartl, W., 2014. Fertilization with liquid digestate in organic farming effects on humus balance, soil potassium contents and soil physical properties. "Geophysical Research Abstracts" Vol. 16, EGU2014-4419,
- Flores-Sánchez, D., Groot, J.C.J., Lantinga, E.A., Kropff, M.J., Rossing, W.A.H., 2015. Options to improve family income, labor input and soil organic matter balances by soil management and maize–livestock interactions. Exploration of farm-specific options for a region in Southwest Mexico. Renew. Agric. Food Syst. 30, 373–391. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742170514000106
- Foissy, D., Vian, J.-F., David, C., 2013. Managing nutrient in organic farming system: reliance on livestock production for nutrient management of arable farmland. Org. Agric. 3, 183– 199. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13165-014-0060-8
- Golovko, O., Ahrens, L., Schelin, J., Sörengård, M., Bergstrand, K.-J., Asp, H., Hultberg, M., Wiberg, K., 2022. Organic micropollutants, heavy metals and pathogens in anaerobic digestate based on food waste. J. Environ. Manage. 313, 114997. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2022.114997
- Gómez-Brandón, M., Juárez, M.F.-D., Zangerle, M., Insam, H., 2016. Effects of digestate on soil chemical and microbiological properties: A comparative study with compost and vermicompost.
 J. Hazard. Mater. 302, 267–274. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2015.09.067
- Gourley, C.J.P., Powell, J.M., Dougherty, W.J., Weaver, D.M., 2007. Nutrient budgeting as an approach to improving nutrient management on Australian dairy farms. Aust. J. Exp. Agric. 47, 1064. https://doi.org/10.1071/EA07017
- Herbst, F., Schmidt, L., Merbach, W., 2016. Wirkung der Mineraldüngung auf die C- und N-Gehalte im Boden der Hallenser Dauerdüngungsversuche. J. Für Kult. 328-337 Seiten. https://doi.org/10.5073/JFK.2016.11.02
- Hertzberger, A.J., Cusick, R.D., Margenot, A.J., 2020. A review and meta-analysis of the agricultural potential of struvite as a phosphorus fertilizer. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 84, 653–671. https://doi.org/10.1002/saj2.20065
- Hodges, R.D., 2003. Soil Organic Matter: Its Central Position in Organic Farming, in: Advances in Soil Organic Matter Research. Elsevier, pp. 355–364. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-1-85573-813-3.50040-8
- IFOAM, 2017. The IFOAM standard for organic production and processing. In: The IFOAM Norms for Organic Production and Processing. IFOAM-Organics International, pp 25–66.
- Johnston, A. e., Richards, I. r., 2003. Effectiveness of different precipitated phosphates as phosphorus sources for plants. Soil Use Manag. 19, 45–49. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-2743.2003.tb00278.x
- Joschko, M., Franko, U., Willms, M., Reinhold, J., Rogasik, J., Barkusky, D., 2010. Bewertung der Humusreproduktionsleistung (Abbaustabilität) von Stroh. Bericht zur Teilaufgabe 3 für den VDLUFA-F&EBericht "Humusbilanzierung landwirtschaftlicher Böden - Einfluss und deren Auswirkungen."
- Kehres, B., Reinhold, J., 2008. Monetäre Bewertung der Humusreproduktion von Kompost und Gärrückständen - in "Vorschlag zur monetären Bewertung von organischen Primärsubstanzen hinsichtlich ihrer einfachen Humusreproduktionsleistung in landwirtschaftlich genutzten Ackerböden nach der Humusbilanzierungsmethode".

- Köhler, B., Kolbe, H., 2007. Nährstoffgehalte der Fruchtarten im Ökologischen Landbau [WWW Document]. Schriftenreihe Sächs. Landesanst. Für Landwirtsch. URL https://orgprints.org/id/eprint/11009/ (accessed 26.09.23).
- Kolbe, D.H., 2013. Standortangepasste Humusversorgung im Maisanbau. Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie (LfULG)
- Kolbe, D.H., Köhler, B., 2008. Erstellung und Beschreibung des PC-Programms BEFU, Teil Ökologischer Landbau Verfahren der Grunddüngung, legumen N-Bindung, Nährstoffund Humusbilanzierung.
- Kolbe, H., 2010. Site-adjusted organic matter–balance method for use in arable farming systems. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 173, 678–691. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.200900175
- Kolbe, H., 2009. Vergleich von Methoden zur Berechnung der biologischen N2 -Fixierung von Leguminosen zum Einsatz in der landwirtschaftlichen Praxis. Pflanzenbauwissenschaften 13, p.23–36. ISSN 1431-8857
- Körschens, 2005 cited in Joschko, M., Franko, U., Willms, M., Reinhold, J., Rogasik, J., Barkusky, D., 2010. Bewertung der Humusreproduktionsleistung (Abbaustabilität) von Stroh. Bericht zur Teilaufgabe 3 für den VDLUFA-F&EBericht "Humusbilanzierung landwirtschaftlicher Böden - Einfluss und deren Auswirkungen."
- Körschens, M., 2010. Der organische Kohlenstoff im Boden (Corg) Bedeutung, Bestimmung, Bewertung Soil organic carbon (Corg) – importance, determination, evaluation. Arch. Agron. Soil Sci. 56, 375–392. https://doi.org/10.1080/03650340903410246
- Körschens, M., Albert, E., Armbruster, M., Barkusky, D., Baumecker, M., Behle-Schalk, L., Bischoff, R., Čergan, Z., Ellmer, F., Herbst, F., Hoffmann, S., Hofmann, B., Kismanyoky, T., Kubat, J., Kunzova, E., Lopez-Fando, C., Merbach, I., Merbach, W., Pardor, M.T., Rogasik, J., Rühlmann, J., Spiegel, H., Schulz, E., Tajnsek, A., Toth, Z., Wegener, H., Zorn, W., 2013. Effect of mineral and organic fertilization on crop yield, nitrogen uptake, carbon and nitrogen balances, as well as soil organic carbon content and dynamics: results from 20 European long-term field experiments of the twenty-first century. Arch. Agron. Soil Sci. 59, 1017–1040. https://doi.org/10.1080/03650340.2012.704548
- Körschens, M., Weigel, A., Schulz, E., 1998. Turnover of soil organic matter (SOM) and longterm balances — tools for evaluating sustainable productivity of soils. Z. Für Pflanzenernähr. Bodenkd. 161, 409–424. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.1998.3581610409
- Kumar, K., Goh, K.M., 2000. Biological nitrogen fixation, accumulation of soil nitrogen and nitrogen balance for white clover (Trifolium repens L.) and field pea (Pisum sativum L.) grown for seed. Field Crops Res. 68, 49–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-4290(00)00109-X
- Lee, M.E., Steiman, M.W., Angelo, S.K.S., 2021. Biogas digestate as a renewable fertilizer: effects of digestate application on crop growth and nutrient composition. Renew. Agric. Food Syst. 36, 173–181. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742170520000186
- LEL, Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft, Ernährung und Ländlichen Raum Schwäbisch Gmünd, 2006. Dateien der LEL Schwäbisch Gmünd zum Download, URL https://lel.landwirtschaft-bw.de/pb/,Lde/Startseite/Service_+Downloads/Downloads (accessed 27.09.23).
- LfL, Bayerische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft, 2018. Bayerische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft, Aus dem Endbericht des Forschungsprojekt "Optimierte Pflanzenbausysteme für nachhaltige und klimafreundliche Biogasfruchtfolgen" (K/11/09) Teilprojekt 3: Optimierung der Produktionstechnik von Getreide Ganzpflanzensilage für die Biogasproduktion.

- LfL, Bayerische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft, 2019. Humus Bedeutung, Funktion, Untersuchungen, Landwirtschaft URL https://www.lfl.bayern.de/publikationen/merkblaetter/040653/index.php (accessed 23.11.23).
- LfULG Sachsen, Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie 2019. Datensammlung Düngerecht, Tabelle 22: Umrechnungsfaktoren einzelner Nährstoffe nach Element oder Bindungsform, URL https://www.landwirtschaft.sachsen.de/umsetzungshinweisedungeverordnung-20300.html?_cp=%7B%22accordion-content-49680%22%3A%7B%225%22%3Atrue%7D%2C%22previousOpen%22%3A%7B%22gr oup%22%3A%22accordion-content-49680%22%2C%22idx%22%3A5%7D%7D (accessed 26.09.23).
- Liu, L., Knight, J.D., Lemke, R.L., Farrell, R.E., 2019. A side-by-side comparison of biological nitrogen fixation and yield of four legume crops. Plant Soil 442, 169–182. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-019-04167-x
- LLG Sachsen-Anhalt, Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft und Gartenbau, 2019. Richtwertsammlung Düngerecht abgestimmt mit den Ländern Brandenburg, Mecklenburg- Vorpommern, Sachsen und Thüringen - gültig für Sachsen-Anhalt - Teil 1 - Tabellen 1 - 8. URL https://llg.sachsen-anhalt.de/themen/pflanzenernaehrung-undduengung/richtwerte-duengerecht/richtwerte-teil-1 (accessed 26.09.23)
- LTZ, 2023a. Landwirtschaftlich Technologisches Zentrum Augustenberg Tabellen und Vorgaben für die Einstufung der Grundnährstoffgehalte von Böden. URL https://ltz.landwirtschaftbw.de/pb/,Lde/Startseite/Service/Arbeitshilfen+fuer+Labore?QUERYSTRING=Einstufu ng+der+Grundn%26auml%3Bhrstoffgehalte+von+B%26ouml%3Bden (accessed

ng+der+Grundn%26auml%3Bhrstoffgehalte+von+B%26ouml%3Bden (accessed 26.11.23).

- LTZ, 2023b. Landwirtschaftliches Technologiezentrum Augustenberg, Stammdatensammlung: Düngung BW. URL https://www.landwirtschaft-bw.de/pb/site/pbs-bwnew/get/documents/MLR.LEL/PB5Documents/ltz_ka/Arbeitsfelder/Pflanzenbau/D%C3 %BCngung/Stammdaten/Stammdatensammlung_DuengungBW.pdf?attachment=true (accessed 22.12.23)
- LTZ, Landwirtschaftliches Technologiezentrum Augustenberg, 2022. Hinweise zum Pflanzenbau - Linse. URL https://ltz.landwirtschaft-bw.de/,Lde/Startseite/Kulturpflanzen/Linse (accessed 22.12.23)
- Manning, D.A.C., 2009. Mineral sources of potassium for plant nutrition. A review. Agron. Sustain. Dev. 30, 281–294. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro/2009023
- Möller, K., Schultheiß, U., 2014. Organische Handelsdüngemittel im ökologischen Landbau: Charakterisierung und Empfehlungen für die Praxis. Kuratorium für Technik und Bauwesen in der Landwirtschaft, Darmstadt.
- Nesme, T., Toublant, M., Mollier, A., Morel, C., Pellerin, S., 2012. Assessing phosphorus management among organic farming systems: a farm input, output and budget analysis in southwestern France. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosystems 92, 225–236. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-012-9486-0
- Nongqwenga, N., Muchaonyerwa, P., Hughes, J., Odindo, A., Bame, I., 2017. Possible use of struvite as an alternative phosphate fertilizer. J. Soil Sci. Plant Nutr. 17, 581–593. https://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-95162017000300003
- Öborn, I., Edwards, A.C., Witter, E., Oenema, O., Ivarsson, K., Withers, P.J.A., Nilsson, S.I., Stinzing, A.R., 2003. Element balances as a tool for sustainable nutrient management: a critical

appraisal of their merits and limitations within an agronomic and environmental context. Eur. J. Agron. 20, 211–225. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1161-0301(03)00080-7

- Ocio, J.A., Brookes, P.C., Jenkinson, D.S., 1991. Field incorporation of straw and its effects on soil microbial biomass and soil inorganic N. Soil Biol. Biochem. 23, 171–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(91)90131-3
- Oelofse, M., Høgh-Jensen, H., Abreu, L.S., Almeida, G.F., El-Araby, A., Hui, Q.Y., de Neergaard, A., 2010. A comparative study of farm nutrient budgets and nutrient flows of certified organic and non-organic farms in China, Brazil and Egypt. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosystems 87, 455–470. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-010-9351-y
- Organic Farm Knowledge, 2023. NutriGadget Farm gate nutrient budgets for organic farming (Relacs Practice Abstract) URL https://organic-farmknowledge.org/tool/38025 (accessed 5.10.23).
- Powlson, D.S., Prookes, P.C., Christensen, B.T., 1987. Measurement of soil microbial biomass provides an early indication of changes in total soil organic matter due to straw incorporation. Soil Biol. Biochem. 19, 159–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-0717(87)90076-9
- Reimer, M., Hartmann, T.E., Oelofse, M., Magid, J., Bünemann, E.K., Möller, K., 2020a. Reliance on Biological Nitrogen Fixation Depletes Soil Phosphorus and Potassium Reserves. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosystems 118, 273–291. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-020-10101w
- Reimer, M., Möller, K., Hartmann, T.E., 2020b. Meta-analysis of nutrient budgets in organic farms across Europe. Org. Agric. 10, 65–77. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13165-020-00300-8
- Rittl, T., Krogstad, T., Eikås, S., Saltnes, T., Sørensen, G., Glestad, H.E., Løes, K., 2019. Effects of struvite application on soil and plants: a short-term field study. Nowegian Centre for Organic Agriculture Report Vol. 4 Nr. 10, URL https://orgprints.org/id/eprint/36472/ (accessed 22.12.23)
- Römer, W., 2006. Vergleichende Untersuchungen zur Pflanzenverfügbarkeit von Phosphat aus verschiedenen P-Recycling-Produkten im Keimpflanzenversuch. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 169, 826–832. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.200520587
- Römer, W., Lehne, P., 2004. Vernachlässigte Phosphor- und Kaliumdüngung im ökologischen Landbau senkt die biologische Stickstofffixierung bei Rotklee und den Kornertrag bei nachfolgendem Hafer. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 167, 106–113. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.200320337
- Römer, W., Steingrobe, B., 2018. Fertilizer Effect of Phosphorus Recycling Products. Sustainability 10, 1166. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10041166
- Ronteltap, M., Maurer, M., Gujer, W., 2007. The behaviour of pharmaceuticals and heavy metals during struvite precipitation in urine. Water Res. 41, 1859–1868. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2007.01.026
- Sächsische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft, 2007. Verfahrensbeschreibung und PC-Anleitung zu Methoden der Bilanzierung und Düngungsbemessung - Programm BEFU Teil Ökologischer Landbau.
- Schmoock, K., 2017. Prüfung der Eignung von Struvit aus dem MAP-Verfahren als landwirtschaftliches Düngemittel (Masterarbeit). URL https://digibib.hsnb.de/file/dbhsnb_thesis_0000001731/dbhsnb_derivate_0000002429/Masterarbeit-Schmoock-2017.pdf (accessed 22.12.23)
- Seufert, V., Ramankutty, N., Foley, J.A., 2012. Comparing the yields of organic and conventional agriculture. Nature 485, 229–232. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11069

- Shepherd, M. a., Harrison, R., Webb, J., 2002. Managing soil organic matter implications for soil structure on organic farms. Soil Use Manag. 18, 284–292. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-2743.2002.tb00270.x
- Steinmetz, H., Schmuck, S., Meyer, C., 2023. Nährstoffkreisläufe schließen: Möglichkeiten der Phosphatrückgewinnung aus Abwasser und Klärschlamm. URL https://www.runprojekt.de/kopie-von-aktuelles (accessed 22.12.23)
- Stinner, W., Möller, K., Leithold, G., 2008. Effects of biogas digestion of clover/grass-leys, cover crops and crop residues on nitrogen cycle and crop yield in organic stockless farming systems. Eur. J. Agron. 29, p. 125–134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2008.04.006
- Stukenholtz, P.D., Koenig, R.T., Hole, D.J., Miller, B.E., 2002. Partitioning the Nutrient and Nonnutrient Contributions Of Compost to Dryland-Organic Wheat. Compost Sci. Util. 10, 238–243. https://doi.org/10.1080/1065657X.2002.10702085
- Sümmerer, M., Wiesmeier, M., 2023. Standorttypische Humusgehalte von Ackerböden in Bayern (2023). Bayerische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft (LfL). URL https://www.lfl.bayern.de/publikationen/schriftenreihe/325841/index.php (accessed 22.12.23)
- Thiessen Martens, J.R., Entz, M.H., Schneider, K.D., Zvomuya, F., Wilson, H.F., 2022. Response of organic grain and forage crops to struvite application in an alkaline soil. Agron. J. 114, 795–810. https://doi.org/10.1002/agj2.20943
- Tittatelli, F., Bath, B., Ceglie, F.G., Garcia, M.C., Moller, K., Reents, H.J., Vedie, H., Voogt, W., 2016. Soil fertility management in organic greenhouses in Europe. BioGreenhouse. https://doi.org/10.18174/373583
- Vanegas, C.H., Bartlett, J., 2015. Biogas production from the anaerobic digestion of Laminaria digitata in a 10 L pilot-plant with digestate re-use as fertiliser. Int. J. Ambient Energy 36, 183–189. https://doi.org/10.1080/01430750.2013.842496
- VDLUFA, Verband Deutscher Landwirtschaftlicher Unersuchugs- und Forschungsansstalten, 2014. Humusbilanzierung - Eine Methode zur Analyse und Bewertung der Humusversorgung von Ackerland. URL https://www.humusbilanz.ch/download/VDLUFA_2014_Humusbilanzierung.pdf (accessed 22.12.23)
- Watson, C. a., Atkinson, D., Gosling, P., Jackson, L. r., Rayns, F. w., 2002. Managing soil fertility in organic farming systems. Soil Use Manag. 18, 239–247. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-2743.2002.tb00265.x
- Weiß, J., 2023. Phosphor-Düngemittel. URL https://www.nutrinet.agrarpraxisforschung.de/ausdem-netzwerk/praxisversuche/regionetzwerk-bayern/phosphor-duengemittel (accessed 24.10.23).
- Weiß, J., 2022. Düngung von Winterweizen mit Struvit und Rohphosphat. URL https://www.nutrinet.agrarpraxisforschung.de/aus-dem-netzwerk/praxisversuche/regionetzwerk-bayern/duengung-von-winterweizen-mit-struvit-und-rohphosphat (accessed 24.10.23)
- Wendland, D.M., Lichti, F., 2012. Biogasgärreste Einsatz von Gärresten aus der Biogasproduktion als Düngemittel. LfL - Bayer. Landesanst. Für Landwirtsch. URL https://www.lfl.bayern.de/mam/cms07/ipz/dateien/leitfaden_2012-03_biogasforum.pdf (accessed 22.12.23)
- Wilson, C., Zebarth, B.J., Burton, D.L., Goyer, C., Moreau, G., Dixon, T., 2019. Effect of Diverse Compost Products on Potato Yield and Nutrient Availability. Am. J. Potato Res. 96, 272– 284. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-019-09714-x

- Wollmann, I., Möller, K., 2018. Phosphorus bioavailability of sewage sludge-based recycled fertilizers in an organically managed field experiment. J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci. 181, 760–767. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201700346
- Wu, J., Li, Y., Xu, B., Li, M., Wang, J., Shao, Y., Chen, F., Sun, M., Liu, B., 2022. Effects of Physicochemical Parameters on Struvite Crystallization Based on Kinetics. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public. Health 19, 7204. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19127204
- Wuenscher, R., Unterfrauner, H., Peticzka, R., Zehetner, F., 2015. A comparison of 14 soil phosphorus extraction methods applied to 50 agricultural soils from Central Europe. Plant Soil Environ. 61 (2015), 86–96. https://doi.org/10.17221/932/2014-PSE
- Zikeli, S., Weiler, C., Løes, A.-K., Conroy, J., Rayns, F. w., Touliatos, D., 2022. Deliverable 5.7 -Technical report on alternative fertilisers (arable farming and vegetables). URL https://organic-plus.net/resources/deliverables/ (accessed 22.12.23)
- Zimmer, J., Roschke, M., Schulze, D., 2005. Influence of different treatments of organic and mineral fertilization on yield, soil organic matter and N-balance of a diluvial sandy soil – results after 45 years long-term field experiment P60 (Groß Kreutz, 1959 – 2003). Arch. Agron. Soil Sci. 51, 135–149. https://doi.org/10.1080/03650340400026636
- Zörb, C., Senbayram, M., Peiter, E., 2014. Potassium in agriculture Status and perspectives. J. Plant Physiol., Potassium effect in plants 171, 656–669. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jplph.2013.08.008

Legal References

Mitteilung der Kommission an das Europäische Parlament, den Rat, den Europäischen Wirtschafts- und Sozialausschuss und den Ausschuss der Regionen über enen Aktionsplan zur Förderung der ökologischen/biologischen Produktion (EU Commission COM/2021/141 final/2)

Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2023/121 of 17 January 2023 amending and correcting Implementing Regulation (EU) 2021/1165 authorising certain products and substances for use in organic production and establishing their lists (OJEU L16 from 16th February 2023)

Düngeverordnung (DüV) vom 26. Mai 2017 (BGBI. I S. 1305), die zuletzt durch Artikel 97 des Gesetzes vom 10. August 2021 (BGBI. I S. 3436) geändert worden ist.

Bioabfallverordnung (BioAbfV) in der Fassung der Bekanntmachung vom 4. April 2013 (BGBl. I S. 658), die zuletzt durch Artikel 1 der Verordnung vom 28. April 2022 (BGBl. I S. 700; 2023 I Nr. 153) geändert worden ist.

Bundes-Bodenschutzgesetz (BBodSchG) vom 17. März 1998 (BGBI. I S. 502), das zuletzt durch Artikel 7 des Gesetzes vom 25. Februar 2021 (BGBI. I S. 306) geändert worden ist.

Direktzahlungen-Verpflichtungenverordnung (DirektZahlVerpflV) "Verordnung über die Grundsätze der Erhaltung landwirtschaftlicher Flächen in einem guten landwirtschaftlichen und ökologischen Zustand" (BGBl. Part I p. 2778 ff. from 4th of November 2004)

Declaration of originality

Erklärung

Hiermit erkläre ich,

Name, Vorname Mathes, Simon Luca

Matrikelnummer 935977

dass ich bei der vorliegenden

Bachelor-Arbeit

Master-Thesis/Master-Arbeit

Seminararbeit

die Regeln guter wissenschaftlicher Praxis eingehalten habe. Ich habe diese Arbeit selbständig verfasst und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel benutzt und die wörtlich oder inhaltlich übernommenen Stellen als solche kenntlich gemacht.

Prüfer:in / Erstgutacher:in Dr. Sabine Zikeli

Thema der Arbeit

Nutrient and soil organic matter budgets of the stockless organic research farm Kleinhohenheim

Semester 5

Ich erkläre weiterhin, dass ein unverschlüsseltes digitales Textdokument der Arbeit übermittelt wurde. Ich bin damit einverstanden, dass diese elektronische Form anhand einer Analyse-Software auf Plagiate überprüft wird.

Weiter erkläre ich, dass ich zur Kenntnis genommen haben, dass die beim Prüfungsamt zuerst eingereichte Abschlussarbeit die finale Version ist. Ich habe verstanden, dass ich keine Korrektur nachreichen kann.

Ort, Datum, Unterschrift

Stuffgart, 23.12.23, S. Mathes